

Georgia Southern University
Digital Commons@Georgia Southern

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Graduate Studies, Jack N. Averitt College of

Spring 2018

An Objective Measure of Sleep in Division I College Soccer Players Compared to the General College Population

Natalie Brown

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.georgiasouthern.edu/etd

Part of the Sports Sciences Commons

Recommended Citation

Brown, Natalie, "An Objective Measure of Sleep in Division I College Soccer Players Compared to the General College Population" (2018). *Electronic Theses and Dissertations*. 1743.

https://digitalcommons.georgiasouthern.edu/etd/1743

This thesis (open access) is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate Studies, Jack N. Averitt College of at Digital Commons@Georgia Southern. It has been accepted for inclusion in Electronic Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Digital Commons@Georgia Southern. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@georgiasouthern.edu.

AN OBJECTIVE MEASURE OF SLEEP IN DIVISION I COLLEGE SOCCER PLAYERS COMPARED TO THE GENERAL COLLEGE POPULATION

by

NATALIE BROWN

(Under the Direction of Bridget Melton)

ABSTRACT

Introduction: Sleep is necessary for proper recovery from daily life for both college athletes and students.

Purpose: To objectively evaluate the sleep quality of college athletes across gender, comparing them to a normal college student population.

Methods: A convenience sample of 104 subjects (19.39 \pm 1.28 years), 42 Division college athletes and 62 comparison college students completed one week of data collection using the ActiGraph GT3X device. Wear time, sleep time, and wake time were recorded by each participant. Independent variables were athlete status and gender. Dependent variables were Total Sleep Time (TST), Wake After Sleep Onset (WASO), Latency, and Efficiency as well as physical activity levels. Independent T-tests were used to compare variables of groups to normative data and between groups. Chi-square Tests of Independence were used to compare physical activity levels between groups. Pearson's Product Correlations were used to compare the relationship of sleep and physical activity levels for each group.

Results: One Sample Independent T-Tests showed all groups have significantly less TST and sleep efficiency (p < 0.001) than the recommended values of 8 hours a night and 85% efficiency.

Two Sample T-Tests showed male athletes had significant less TST than the comparison group (p = .010). Chi-square Tests of Independence showed no differences in physical activity levels. Pearson Product Correlations showed moderate relationships between physical activity and both latency (r = .383) and efficiency (r = -.364) for male athletes. For female athletes, there were moderate relationships between physical activity and TST (r = -.402), latency (r = .557), and efficiency (r = -.417).

Conclusion: Findings suggest that both the Division I college athlete and general college student populations suffer from poor sleep quality. This study was inconclusive as to if differences are present between the two groups. Additional research regarding factors of a Division I athlete lifestyle and their effect on sleep quality.

INDEX WORDS: Sleep quality, Actigraphy, Athletes

AN OBJECTIVE MEASURE OF SLEEP IN DIVISION I COLLEGE SOCCER PLAYERS COMPARED TO THE GENERAL COLLEGE POPULATION

by

NATALIE BROWN

Bachelor of Science, University of Michigan, 2016

A Thesis Submitted to the Graduate Faculty of Georgia Southern University in Partial

Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

MASTER OF SCIENCE

STATESBORO, GEORGIA

© 2018

NATALIE BROWN

All Rights Reserved

AN OBJECTIVE MEASURE OF SLEEP IN DIVISION I COLLEGE SOCCER PLAYERS COMPARED TO THE GENERAL COLLEGE POPULATION

by

NATALIE BROWN

Major Professor:

Committee:

Bridget Melton Chad Asplund Steve Patterson Kelly Sullivan

Electronic Version Approved: May 2018

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to thank my committee members: Dr. Bridget Melton, Dr. Chad Asplund, Dr. Steve Patterson, and Dr. Kelly Sullivan for their constant and continued support of me and this project. Without their help throughout my two years as a graduate assistant at Georgia Southern University, this project would not have been possible.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	
LIST OF TABLES	4
CHAPTER	
1 INTRODUCTION	6
2 REVIEW OF LITERATURE	
Sleep Quality and Related Health Issues	
Sleep and Performance	
Epidemiology	
Sleep Measurement Instrumentation	19
Sleep Research in Athletes	21
Purpose	25
3 METHODS	27
Study Design	27
Participants	27
Instrumentation	
Procedures	
Data Analysis	
Statistical Analysis	
4 RESULTS	
5 DISCUSSION	
Conclusion	
REFERENCES	
APPENDIX	
INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD COVER PAGE	
INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD NARRATIVE	
INFORMED CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN AN EXPERIMENTAL STUDY	77
DEMOGRAPHICS QUESTIONNAIRE	
ACTIVITY LOG	
INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL	

LIST OF TABLES

Page

Table 1: AVERAGE TOTAL SLEEP TIME COMPARED TO RECOMMENDED 8 HOURS
Table 2: AVERAGE SLEEP EFFICIENCY COMPARED TO 85% EFFICIENCY
Table 3: SLEEP MEASURE MEANS FOR MALE ATHLETES AT TIMEPOINT 1 AND MALE NON-
ATHLETES
Table 4: SLEEP MEASURE MEANS FOR MALE ATHLETES AT TIMEPOINT 2 AND MALE NON-
ATHLETES
Table 5: SLEEP MEASURE MEANS FOR FEMALE ATHLETES AND FEMALE NON-
ATHLETES
Table 6: SLEEP MEASURE MEANS FOR MALE ATHLETES AT TIMEPOINT 1 AND FEMALE
ATHLETES
Table 7: SLEEP MEASURE MEANS FOR MALE ATHLETES AT TIMEPOINT 2 AND FEMALE
ATHLETES40
Table 8: SLEEP MEASURE MEANS FOR MALE NON-ATHLETES AND FEMALE NON-
ATHLETES40
Table 9: AVERAGE DAILY ACTIVITY COUNT MEANS FOR ALL GROUPS41
Table 10: DISTRIBUTION OF ACTIVITY COUNT LEVELS OF MALE ATHLETES AT
TIMEPOINT 1 AND MALE NON-ATHLETES
Table 11: DISTRIBUTION OF ACTIVITY COUNT LEVELS OF MALE ATHLETES AT
TIMEPOINT 2 AND MALE NON-ATHLETES

Table 12: DISTRIBUTION OF ACTIVITY COUNT LEVELS OF FEMALE ATHLETES AND	
FEMALE NON-ATHLETES	42
Table 13: CORRELATIONS FOR AVERAGE DAILY ACTIVITY COUNT AND SLEEP	
MEASURES	42

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

The prevalence of sleep quality in scientific research has been steadily increasing over the past 30 years. The way sleep quality is measured has evolved during this time, with the typical variables of interest including total hours of sleep or sleep loss. There are several classifications for these variables, including sleep deprivation, sleep restriction, and insomnia. Sleep deprivation is typically defined as one night of sleep loss or a continuous bout of wakefulness lasting 24 hours (Drake et al., 2001). Sleep restriction, sometimes referred to as partial sleep deprivation, encompasses nights where the subject receives fewer than 6 hours of sleep during the night, either by delay in sleep onset, earlier wake times, or disturbed sleep by waking subjects after sleep onset (Cappuccio, D'Elia, Strazzullo, & Miller, 2010; Fullagar, Skorski, et al., 2015). Both classifications are typically used in research and the definitions can vary between researchers. Another way to define sleep loss is insomnia, which is a clinic diagnosis where the individual experiences at least one of the following: difficulty initiating sleep, difficulty maintaining sleep, waking up early, or chronic occurrences of non-restorative or poor quality sleep (Edinger et al., 2004).

Quality sleep can impact both mental and physical aspects of life. Mental health is intertwined with sleep for various disorders. The comorbidity of sleep quality and several diagnoses, including anxiety, depression, eating disorders, developmental disorders, borderline and anti-social disorders, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder, and schizophrenia (Baglioni et al., 2016; Staner, 2010). Sleep quality has also been linked to cognitive performance, decision making, and motor sequence learning (Appleman, Albouy, Doyon, Cronin-Golomb, & King, 2016; Belenky et al., 2003; Seeley, Smith, MacDonald, & Beninger, 2016). On the physical aspects of health, sleep restriction disturbs glucose metabolism and may be a risk factor for diabetes (Ayas et al., 2003; Spiegel, Leproult, & Van Cauter, 1999). Cardiovascular health is also at risk from short sleep and low sleep efficiency, showing indications of low vagal tone and increased risk of myocardial infarction and heart disease (Amagai et al., 2010; Castro-Diehl et al., 2016). It is clear that quality of sleep can impact health in different ways, and studies of physical performance expand upon these health concerns.

Human performance can be measured through tasks of both aerobic and anaerobic nature. Studies utilizing sleep deprivation in various athletes have found deficits in sustained aerobic exercises, such as less time to exhaustion, decreased minute ventilations, and decreased performance output (Azboy & Kaygisiz, 2009; Martin, 1981; Martin & Chen, 1984; Oliver, Costa, Laing, Bilzon, & Walsh, 2009). Sleep deprivation can also impact anaerobic performance, by decreasing sprint times, isokinetic power deficits, and decreased peak power on Wingate testing (Bulbulian, Heaney, Leake, Sucec, & Sjoholm, 1996; Skein, Duffield, Edge, Short, & Mundel, 2011; N. Souissi, Sesboüé, Gauthier, Larue, & Davenne, 2003). Although all of this related to sleep deprivation which may not be applicable to elite athletes, there is also research that supports sleep restriction as a source of performance decrements (Fullagar, Skorski, et al., 2015). Sub-maximal repetitions of bench press, leg press, deadlift, and bicep curls have been shown to be impacted by sleep loss and have greater deficits as a protocol progressed suggesting cumulative effects (Thomas Reilly & Piercy, 1994). Wingate testing is again affected by sleep, with sleep restriction leading to difficulty maintaining maximal work and decreased mean and peak power in students, footballers, and professional judo competitors (Abedelmalek et al., 2013; Mougin et al., 2001; D. N. Souissi et al., 2008; N. Souissi et al., 2013). It has been concluded

that sleep restriction has a greater impact on repetitive sub-maximal strength, power, and sport specific skill performance over singular bouts of aerobic activity (Fullagar, Skorski, et al., 2015).

While it is apparent that poor sleep quality has negative effects on health and performance, different populations can be more susceptible to sleep related problems. The National Sleep Foundation recommends 7 to 9 hours of sleep a night in the young adult and adult populations, but on average adults age 18-91 only receive 6.9-7.1 hours a night (Hirshkowitz et al., 2015; National Sleep Foundation, 2015). In general, the American population experiences short sleep time. Broken down further, the college population, falling in the category of young adults, may have more prevalent sleep issues. The American College Health Association's (ACHA) National College Health Assessment (NCHA) from the fall of 2016 shows that almost 50% of college students report sleep difficulties to some extent, with 47.9% of those having issues with sleepiness a minimum of 4 days per week (ACHA-NCHA, 2016). Even though it is reported that these sleep problems impact academic performance, three-quarters of college students report they do not receive sufficient information from their institutions to remedy the problem (ACHA-NCHA, 2016; Gaultney, 2010). It is apparent the college population experiences a unique environment with demands of school, work, and social life that all interact and contribute to poor sleep quality (Lund, Reider, Whiting, & Prichard, 2010).

Yet another subset of the population is the collegiate athlete. The National Collegiate Athletic Association's (NCAA) study of Growth, Opportunities, Aspirations, and Learning of Students in college (GOALS) reported that Division I athletes on average spend 38.5 hours a week on sports participation, 34 hours a week on academics, 17.1 hours a week socializing, and only sleep 6.2 hours a night (Paskus & Bell, 2016). After completing this survey, the athletes were presented with topics they wished to have more information on and one of the top responses was maximizing athletic performance through proper sleep hygiene and increased sleep time (Paskus & Bell, 2016). This survey highlights a new area of sleep assessment in collegiate athletes not previously explored.

Early research assessing sleep in athletes suggested that athletes had superior sleep compared to non-athletic counterparts due to high levels of aerobic fitness (Demirel, 2016; Porter & Horne, 1981; Shapiro et al., 1984). Recently, the data suggests the opposite, and due to the various factors of the athlete lifestyle, athletes have poor sleep quality. Relationships exist between stressors of competition and poor sleep, including anxiety and excitement, with nervousness and thoughts of competition being the most common complaint (Erlacher, Ehrlenspiel, Adegbesan, & El-Din, 2011; Juliff, Halson, & Peiffer, 2015; Lastella, Roach, Halson, Martin, et al., 2015; Lastella, Lovell, & Sargent, 2014; Savis, 1994). In addition to competitions, the travel to and from athletic events can contribute to poor sleep by unfamiliar sleep environments, time zone changes, short and long travel schedules, and altitude exposure (Erlacher et al., 2011; P. Fowler, Duffield, & Vaile, 2015; Peter Fowler, Duffield, & Vaile, 2014; Lastella, Roach, Halson, Martin, et al., 2015; Lastella et al., 2014; McGuckin, Sinclair, Sealey, & Bowman, 2014; Pedlar et al., 2005; Jim Waterhouse, Reilly, Atkinson, & Edwards, 2007; Winter, Hammond, Green, Zhang, & Bliwise, 2009). The timing of training and competition can also impact sleep either with early or late schedules (Fullagar, Duffield, et al., 2015; Sargent, Halson, & Roach, 2014; Sinnerton & Reilly, 1992). Even the type of sport, team or individual, can change sleep patterns as the training patterns, time in season, and team culture influence the athletes and can limited the predictability of sleep disturbances by age (Fullagar, Duffield, et al., 2015; Juliff et al., 2015; Lastella, Roach, Halson, Martin, et al., 2015). The lifestyle of an athlete provides unique circumstances that can influence the populations' quality of sleep.

For most of the aforementioned studies, quality of sleep was measured using subjective questionnaires, such as the Epworth Sleepiness Scale (ESS), Multiple Sleep Latency Test (MSLT), Medical Outcomes Study- Sleep Scale (MOS-SS), or the most widely used Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI) (Smith & Wegener, 2003). These tools are convenient and while some, such as the PSQI have been shown to be internally reliable and subject to test-retest validity, there are no significant correlations to objective sleep quality measures (Backhaus, Junghanns, Broocks, Riemann, & Hohagen, 2002; Buysse, Reynolds, Monk, Berman, & Kupfer, 1989; Grandner, Kripke, YOON, & Youngstedt, 2006; Monk et al., 1994). The gold standard of objective sleep measurements is polysomnography (PSG), which can measure several variables at once, including: brainwave activity, blood oxygen levels, heart rate, respiration rate, eye movements, and leg movements (Anch, Browman, Mitler, & Walsh, 1988; Marino et al., 2013). This provides an accurate and objective measure of sleep, but is not practical for large-scale studies as the laboratory setting can obtrusively alter sleep patterns and the high cost of equipment (Kanady, Drummond, & Mednick, 2011; Marino et al., 2013). Due to the flaws in the previously mentioned methods, another tool called actigraphy has emerged in the past 30 years. Actigraphy uses wearable accelerometers to calculate variables of sleep using body positions and movements (Marino et al., 2013). Several studies support actigraphy as a valid tool to distinguish sleep vs. wake compared to polyomnography (Acebo, 2005; Ancoli-Israel et al., 2003; Chesson Jr, Coleman, Lee-Chiong, & Pancer, 2007; de Souza et al., 2003; Kanady et al., 2011; Marino et al., 2013). Using the raw accelerometry data, the Sadeh algorithm is applied to discern several variables of sleep quality, namely total sleep time, sleep latency, sleep efficiency, and wake after sleep onset (Marino et al., 2013; Sadeh, Sharkey, & Carskadon, 1994). These variables can then be compared to normative data as well as between test subjects to assess sleep quality.

Sleep research in athletes has several pitfalls that highlight an interesting new area of study. First, most research of sleep in athletes has been done on the elite populations and not the collegiate athlete population. With the unique stress of being both a college student and an athlete, the collegiate athlete population seems more susceptible to poor quality of sleep, but no research has proven this. The only study to date on sleep in collegiate athletes was conducted on 11 male basketball players(Mah, Mah, Kezirian, & Dement, 2011). The study measured sleep quality by actigraphy and athletic performance before and after sleep extension to determine if performance would increase with increased total sleep time (Mah et al., 2011). The athletes' performance did improve, suggesting that the athletes did not get sufficient sleep prior to the intervention, but did not highlight all aspects of sleep quality and was only performed on 11 male athletes (Mah et al., 2011). Secondly, most studies of sleep in athletes rely on subjective measures of sleep. For the above study, an objective measure was used, but as part of an intervention study where athletic performance was the outcome measure. Leeder and colleagues studied sleep quality in elite athletes using actigraphy, and found sleep time of athletes comparable to their non-athletic counterparts, but had significantly lower quality of sleep (Leeder, Glaister, Pizzoferro, Dawson, & Pedlar, 2012). However, this study was performed while the athletes were not competing and did not assess direct effects of competition on sleep (Leeder et al., 2012). The aim of this study is to add to the depth of sleep research establish a novel and objective measure of sleep in collegiate athletes that can be used to better their health and performance in the future. The purpose of this study is to objectively evaluate the sleep quality of college athletes across gender, comparing them to a normal college student population.

CHAPTER 2

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

Sleep Quality and Related Health Issues

Sleep quality has become a hot topic in the field of medicine due to its various effects. Quality of sleep can be measured in a variety of different ways, including the total hours of sleep, sleep latency, number of times waking after sleep onset, and sleep efficiency. Typically, in sleep research the variable of interest is total hours of sleep or sleep loss. To understand the impact of sleep quality on both physical and mental health, the classifications of sleep loss such as sleep deprivation, sleep restriction, and insomnia must be defined. Sleep deprivation is typically defined as one night of sleep loss or a continuous bout of wakefulness lasting 24 hours (Drake et al., 2001). Sleep restriction, sometimes referred to as partial sleep deprivation, encompasses nights where the subject receives fewer than 6 hours of sleep during the night, either by delay in sleep onset, earlier wake times, or disturbed sleep by waking subjects after sleep onset (Cappuccio et al., 2010; Fullagar, Skorski, et al., 2015). Both classifications are typically used in research and the definitions can vary between researchers. Another way to define sleep loss is insomnia, which is a clinic diagnosis where the individual experiences at least one of the following: difficulty initiating sleep, difficulty maintaining sleep, waking up early, or chronic occurrences of non-restorative or poor quality sleep (Edinger et al., 2004). While those with insomnia may experience both sleep deprivation or sleep restriction, the individual has been diagnosed by a healthcare professional and can receive treatment.

By understanding how sleep quality is measured, its implications of physical and mental health can be investigated. For the general population, studies have shown links to several physical health concerns. Self-reported sleep restrictions has been shown disturbances in glucose metabolism which may be a risk factor for symptomatic diabetes (Ayas et al., 2003; Spiegel et al., 1999). An objective measure of short total sleep time, low efficiency, and insomnia shows associations with markers that would indicate low cardiac vagal tone, which can increase risk for cardiovascular events such as myocardial infarction and heart disease (Amagai et al., 2010; Castro-Diehl et al., 2016). Other studies still have shown sleep loss decreasing the production of immunological variables that prevent infection (Krueger, Majde, & Rector, 2011).

One specific physical health concern that has been recently associated with sleep quality is obesity. Multiple studies have shown links between sleep restriction and decreased appetite regulation that can lead to obesity (Spiegel, Tasali, Leproult, & Van Cauter, 2009; Spiegel, Tasali, Penev, & Van Cauter, 2004). There has also been a U-shaped association found between sleep duration and obesity, showing both short and long sleepers are at a higher risk (Buxton & Marcelli, 2010; Wu, Gong, Zou, Li, & Zhang, 2017). Research has also started to link poor overall sleep quality, and not just sleep duration, to obesity as well (Countryman et al., 2013; Wu et al., 2017). It is still unclear what underlying mechanisms relate poor sleep to obesity, if its related to thermoregulation, caloric intake, energy expenditure, or hormone regulation, but it is clear that poor sleep has become a marker for obesity risk (Wu et al., 2017).

In addition to physical health concerns, sleep quality can impact mental health and functioning. Several researchers have analyzed the comorbidity of sleep loss and mental illnesses such as anxiety, depression, eating disorders, developmental disorders, borderline and anti-social personality disorders, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder, and schizophrenia (Baglioni et al., 2016; Staner, 2010). Van Dongen and colleagues suggested that 8 hours of sleep a night can prevent neurobehavioral deficits that may not stem from a mental illness (Van Dongen, Maislin, Mullington, & Dinges, 2003). Objective sleep measurements have shown impairments on other aspects of mental functioning such as cognitive performance, decision making, and motor sequence learning (Appleman et al., 2016; Belenky et al., 2003; Seeley et al., 2016). One study suggests that 24 hours of sustained wakefulness can decrease psychomotor performance equivalent to a blood alcohol content of 0.10% (Dawson & Reid, 1997). The correlations between sleep quality and both mental and physical health leads to questions regarding sleep's impact on performance.

Sleep and Performance

The previous section deliberated general health concerns associated with sleep but did not discuss how sleep might impact physical performance. Research has begun to determine the different effects of sleep deprivation, sleep restriction, and additionally, sleep extension on tasks of aerobic and anaerobic performance. Sustained aerobic exercise compared to on maximal effort exercise has been shown to be affected more by sleep deprivation (Blumert et al., 2007; Thomas Reilly & Edwards, 2007). This has been supported by several tests of exercise performance. Azboy and Kaygisiz found that after one night of sleep deprivation male volleyball players experienced less time to exhaustion, and both male runners and volleyball players had decreased minute ventilations during incremental ergometer exercise (Azboy & Kaygisiz, 2009). Martin also found that 36 hours of sleep deprivation decreased time to exhaustion by 11% when using treadmill walking at 80% VO₂max, and a few years later found a 20% decreased time to exhaustion after 50 hours of sleep deprivation (Martin, 1981; Martin & Chen, 1984). Oliver et. al had subjects complete 30 minutes of self-paced treadmill running following 24 hours of sleep deprivation and found a decrease in distance covered when compared to non-sleep deprived measures(Oliver et al., 2009). Sleep deprivation can also impact anaerobic measures of performance (Oliver et al., 2009). After 30 hours of sleep deprivation, Skein et. al found slower

sprint times in male team-sport athletes (Skein et al., 2011). Bulbulian et. al also found deficits after 30 hours in the form of isokinetic power (Bulbulian et al., 1996). After 36 hours, decreased peak power on Wingate testing was seen in 13 healthy college-aged males (N. Souissi et al., 2003). Fullager et. al proposes the data is still unclear due to small sample sizes and that it may not be applicable to elite athletes who rarely experience complete sleep deprivation, although are susceptible to sleep restriction (Fullagar, Skorski, et al., 2015).

There have also been performance deficits found related to sleep restriction, with more emphasis on psychological aspects of performance. Psychomotor function deficits were found in both males and females after one night of restricted sleep, while gross motor performance was unaffected (T. Reilly & Hales, 1988; Thomas Reilly & Deykin, 1983). With sleep restricted to 2.5 hours male and female swimmers also had no gross motor function changes, but increased tension, fatigue, confusion, and anger that could lead to potential shortcomings in competition (Beck & Clark, 1988; Dinges et al., 1997; Sinnerton & Reilly, 1992). Confusion has also been shown to increase prior to competition in elite Brazilian volleyball players after they selfreported poor sleep (Andrade, Bevilacqua, Coimbra, Pereira, & Brandt, 2016). Confusion has been linked to feelings of uncertainty, inability to control emotions, and unusual responses to anxiety (Beck & Clark, 1988). These mood changes can negatively impact decision making and execution of motor skills, influencing athletic performance (Dinges et al., 1997; Lastella et al., 2014). Consequently, changes in performance from sleep restriction are not solely mental. Poor performance on sub-maximal repetitions of bench press, leg press, deadlift, and bicep curls have been linked to sleep loss and had greater effects than singular maximal efforts and effects increased later in the protocol suggesting a cumulative effect (Thomas Reilly & Piercy, 1994). Similar to sleep deprivation, sleep restriction has also shown changes during Wingate testing,

with issues maintaining maximal work as well as decreased mean and peak power in students, footballers, and professional judo competitors (Abedelmalek et al., 2013; Mougin et al., 2001; D. N. Souissi et al., 2008; N. Souissi et al., 2013). Fullager et. al concluded that sleep restriction does not impact singular bouts of aerobic activities, but rather repetitive sub-maximal strength, power, and sport specific skill performance (Fullagar, Skorski, et al., 2015).

While most studies look at sleep loss, there is a small realm of research analyzing the effects of sleep extension and performance. The earlier development of this realm included studies adding naps to the study of partial sleep deprivation. When subjects were restricted to 4 hours of sleep, but provided a 20 minute nap around lunchtime there was an increase of cognitive motor, and sprint speed performance compare to those who did not receive a nap (J. Waterhouse, Atkinson, Edwards, & Reilly, 2007). Postolache et. al supported the notion that naps increase performance on cognitive tasks, such as learning skills, strategy, and tactics through chronobiology, or the study of human rhythms (Postolache et al., 2005). The newest aspect of sleep extension was performed by Mah et. al in 2011, by having collegiate basketball players increase their amount of sleep as much as possible (Mah et al., 2011). After the two weeks, their performance on basketball skill tasks were compared to baseline, showing increases in sprint speed and free throw accuracy as well as increased vigor and decreased fatigue (Mah et al., 2011). This research suggests that prior to the intervention the athletes were experiencing poor effects of sleep restriction. With various aspects of sleep defined and related to performance, it is important to understand how these present in specific populations.

Epidemiology

The National Sleep Foundation recommends 7 to 9 hours of sleep a night for both the young adult and adult populations (Hirshkowitz et al., 2015). With adults age 18-91 in the United States sleeps 7.1 hours a night on average, with duration dropping to 6.9 hours during the work week (National Sleep Foundation, 2015). In addition to sleep duration on the lower end of the recommended amount, approximately 10% of the population has been diagnosed with insomnia, with increased rates due to age and gender (Brown, 2005). There have also been increased mortality rates in adults in recent years with self-reported short sleep (<7 hours) and long sleep (>9 hours) across various studies (Cappuccio et al., 2010). For the general population sleep has become of increasing interest, but more specific populations may give light to varying effects of sleep.

According to the American College Health Association's (ACHA) National College Health Assessment (NCHA) from the fall of 2016, 49.8% of college students report experiencing sleep difficulties to some extent, with 63.7% experiencing enough sleep between 0-3 days a week and 47.9% have issues with sleepiness a minimum of 4 days per week (ACHA-NCHA, 2016). Of those students who report sleep difficulties, 44.7% report negative impact on academics either as a low exam grade, low course grade, incomplete or dropped class, or a significant disruption on thesis work (ACHA-NCHA, 2016). Short sleep in college students has also been correlated with a lower GPA (Gaultney, 2010). While there are relatively high occurrence of sleep issues in the college population, only 7.2% were diagnosed with some form of sleep disorder and only about half of those receive some form of treatment (ACHA-NCHA, 2016). This may be due to lack of information on how to handle sleep difficulties as only 25.7% of college students report that they received sufficient information from their institutions (ACHA-NCHA, 2016). Research by Jennings also suggests that increased information from a college institution on health promotion and education on sleep quality may reduce negative outcomes of sleep difficulties (Jennings, 2014). It is apparent the college population is presented unique circumstances with the demands of school, work, and social life that all contribute to poor sleep quality (Lund et al., 2010).

There is another unique population that experiences all the sleep difficulties listed above and additionally, the demands of athletic participation. The National Collegiate Athletic Association (NCAA) study of Growth, Opportunities, Aspirations and Learning of Students in college (GOALS) reports that Division I athletes spent a median of 34 hours a week on academics in 2015, an increase of 2 hours from 2010 (Paskus & Bell, 2016). Another aspect of general college life, time spent socializing for DI athletes was approximately 17.1 hours a week in 2015, which had decreased 2.4 hours since 2010 (Paskus & Bell, 2016). These athletes also have a time commitment of 38.5 hours a week for their prospective sports participation, with an even higher median amount for sports such as FBS football, FCS football, baseball, and women's softball (Paskus & Bell, 2016). In addition, two-thirds of DI athletes report they spend as much or more time on athletics out of season as in-season (Paskus & Bell, 2016). With close to 90 hours a week accounted for, it is logical that these athletes only report sleeping 6.2 hours a night, well below the recommended amount (Hirshkowitz et al., 2015; Paskus & Bell, 2016). After completion of the survey, the athletes were given a list of topics and asked which topics they wished they had more information on. One of the top responses included maximizing athletic performance through proper sleep hygiene and increased sleep amount (Paskus & Bell, 2016). While all of these statistics come from a self-reported survey of college athletes, it presents a new area of sleep assessment not previously explored.

Sleep Measurement Instrumentation

Currently, polysomnography (PSG) is the gold standard of sleep measurements. PSG uses various measurements to classify sleep stage and quantify sleep quality, including: surface electrodes to measure brainwave activity, blood oxygen levels, heart rate, respiration rate, eye movements, and leg movements (Anch et al., 1988; Marino et al., 2013). This provides an objective measure of sleep quality, but is not useful for large-scale studies and tends to obtrusively alter regular sleep patterns with the laboratory setting (Marino et al., 2013). PSG also lacks practicality due to the high cost of equipment and the training required to perform testing (Kanady et al., 2011). While PSG is not often used for these reasons, it does provide a standard to compare other possible measurements to determine their worth in sleep research.

One of those tools is a self-report sleep scale, of which many variations exist. Examples include the Epworth Sleepiness Scale (ESS), Multiple Sleep Latency Test (MSLT), Medical Outcomes Study- Sleep Scale (MOS-SS), or the most widely used Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI) (Smith & Wegener, 2003). Typically, these scales include several items the subject can answer independently using a Likert scale or frequency scale (e.g., most days, less than half, few days, none) to describe variables of sleep quality, including total sleep time, number of times woken after sleep onset, and subjective feelings of sleep quality (Smith & Wegener, 2003). These tools are easy to administer, and while the PSQI has been shown to be internally reliable and subject to test-retest validity, there is low to no significant positive correlations between objective sleep quality measures (Backhaus et al., 2002; Buysse et al., 1989; Grandner et al., 2006; Monk et al., 1994). In addition, most of these tools lack normative data for the healthy population (Smith & Wegener, 2003). Most studies that utilize sleep scales use populations diagnosed with a sleep disorder and use this tool to assess prevalence of symptoms and impact

on quality of life (De Weerd et al., 2004). Studies that utilize the ESS and MSLT use the measure of daytime sleepiness to determine quality of sleep, but sleepiness is a result of poor sleep quality not a direct measure as many other variables can impact daytime sleepiness (Johns, 2000).

Another tool called actigraphy has been investigated heavily in the past 30 years. Actigraphy use wearable accelerometers to calculate variables of sleep (total sleep time, wake after sleep onset, latency, and efficiency) using body positions and movements (Marino et al., 2013). Several studies support actigraphy as a valid tool to distinguish sleep vs. wake compared to polysomnography (Acebo, 2005; Ancoli-Israel et al., 2003; Chesson Jr et al., 2007; de Souza et al., 2003; Kanady et al., 2011; Marino et al., 2013). It has also been validated in the adolescent and younger adult populations (Blood, Sack, Percy, & Pen, 1997; Cole, Kripke, Gruen, Mullaney, & Gillin, 1992; de Souza et al., 2003; Jean-Louis et al., 1996, 1997; Johnson et al., 2007; Monk, Buysse, & Rose, 1999; Paquet, Kawinska, & Carrier, 2007; Sadeh, 2015). In a validation of 77 younger and older adults that were both healthy and diagnosed insomnia patients, actigraphy was found to have high accuracy of 86%, sensitivity above 90% for each participant, and high participant-specific accuracy above 80% (Marino et al., 2013). The specificity was highly variable, showing that it was difficult to determine repeated waking patterns in those diagnosed with insomnia (Marino et al., 2013; Tryon, 2004). These discrepancies may be due to the nature of actigraphy measurements, which use immobility as an indicator of sleep while PSG uses changes in brain wave activity patterns (Tryon, 2004). This is an issue for those populations with increased wakefulness throughout the night with limited movements and can also cause overestimates of total sleep time and underestimate wake time (Ancoli-Israel et al., 2003; Marino et al., 2013; Tryon, 2004). These variables are calculated

using either threshold or regression algorithms, and different protocols have been used throughout the literature (Paquet et al., 2007). A standardization of these analysis parameters may help decrease these errors (Cole et al., 1992; Jean-Louis, Kripke, Cole, Assmus, & Langer, 2001).

One of the models of wrist actigraphs that has been validated as the best model for sleep data is the ActiGraph GT3X-BT (ActiGraph Corp LLC, Pensacola, FL), showing significant equivalence to PSG using Bland-Altman plots compared to commercially available activity monitors (Rosenberger, Buman, Haskell, McConnell, & Carstensen, 2016). The GT3X-BT also utilizes two standardized algorithms based on age. The Cole-Kripke algorithm was developed for commercially available actigraphs from the work of Mullaney et. al and Webster et. al, who developed a manual scoring technique and algorithm for experimental actigraph models, respectively (Mullaney, Kripke, & Messin, 1979; Webster, Kripke, Messin, Mullaney, & Wyborney, 1982). Due to the population of the study, the Cole-Kripke algorithm is generally applied to populations aged 35-65 years of age (Cole et al., 1992). The Sadeh algorithm was developed from a similar study utilizing subjects 10-25 years of age and is applied by the GT3X-BT to this population (Sadeh et al., 1994). Originally, these algorithms were both developed using the Motionlogger Actigraph (Ambulatory Monitoring, Inc., Ardsley, NY), which the Actigraph Corp used to scale and adapt the algorithms to allow the GT3X-BT to produce matching data. The Sadeh algorithm was utilized in the previously mentioned study by Rosenberger et. al (Rosenberger et al., 2016).

Sleep Research in Athletes

Early research analyzing sleep in athletes suggested that athletes had superior sleep quality compared to non-athletic counterparts and was attributed to high levels of aerobic fitness (Demirel, 2016; Porter & Horne, 1981; Shapiro et al., 1984). More recent research suggests the opposite; athletes have poor sleep quality due to various factors of the lifestyle. Some researchers found relationships between poor sleep and the stressors before and during competition including anxiety and excitement, with nervousness and thoughts of competition being the most common complaint regardless of sport or gender (Erlacher et al., 2011; Juliff et al., 2015; Lastella, Roach, Halson, Martin, et al., 2015; Lastella et al., 2014; Savis, 1994). In addition to competitions, the travel to and from athletic events can contribute to poor sleep by unfamiliar sleep environments, time zone changes, short and long travel schedules, and altitude exposure (Erlacher et al., 2011; P. Fowler et al., 2015; Peter Fowler et al., 2014; Lastella, Roach, Halson, Martin, et al., 2015; Lastella et al., 2014; McGuckin et al., 2014; Pedlar et al., 2005; J. Waterhouse et al., 2007; Winter et al., 2009). The timing of training and competition can also impact sleep either with early or late schedules, with 52.3% of elite athletes reporting subjective sleep disturbances after late training or games (Fullagar, Duffield, et al., 2015; Juliff et al., 2015; Sargent et al., 2014; Sinnerton & Reilly, 1992). Even the type of sport, team or individual, can change sleep patterns as the training patterns, time in season, and team culture influence the athletes and can limited the predictability of sleep disturbances by age (Fullagar, Duffield, et al., 2015; Juliff et al., 2015; Lastella, Roach, Halson, & Sargent, 2015). By these studies, it is apparent that the lifestyle of an athlete provides unique circumstances that influence sleep quality.

Above, the physical and mental performance detriments from poor sleep were shown, and here it is shown that athletes are exposed to unique scenarios that increase their likelihood to experience poor sleep, but there is a lack of evidence showing the level of poor sleep in athletes. Most of the above studies relate aspects of athletic life to poor sleep using self-reported sleep measurements. This may provide insight into how the athlete perceives their sleep quality, but disconnect has been found between perceived sleep and objective measures of sleep quality (Backhaus et al., 2002; Buysse et al., 1989; Grandner et al., 2006; Monk et al., 1994). There is limited research describing sleep quality in athletes objectively, and of those there are wide variations in the populations, multiple methods, and generally small sample sizes. One of the earliest was of 7 elite female swimmers and it compared sleep patterns over 6 months of training using PSG measures (Taylor, Rogers, & Driver, 1997). Two nights of data were collected for each swimmer at the timepoints of training onset, peak training, and taper, each approximately 3 months apart (Taylor et al., 1997). The study found no significant changes between training onset and peak training, and only significant decreases in slow wave sleep amount and decreased movements from both onset to taper and peak to taper (Taylor et al., 1997). This supports theories of sleep stating slow wave sleep is key to physical recovery, as it decreases as training volume decreases (Schmidt, 2014). The study suggests that there is not much change based on training volume, although there were no baseline measures of sleep established prior to the start of training. Also, there may be bias from data collection taking place in the laboratory setting and for only 2 nights at each time point. Though the results were few, it does provide a framework for further research analyzing changes in sleep due to training volume.

Most of the other objective sleep research in athletes has taken place in the past 7 years, starting in 2011(Mah et al., 2011). Baseline and intervention sleep extension data was collected for 11 Division I male collegiate basketball players using both actigraphy and a self-report sleep diary (Mah et al., 2011). Athletic performance was also tested using sprint tests and free throw accuracy at both timepoints. It was determined that at baseline the athletes slept on average 6.6 hours a night and self-reported 7.8 hours, and after they were instructed to extend sleep to 10 hours a night they averaged 8.45 hours while reporting 10.4 hours (Mah et al., 2011). This sleep

extension of almost 2 hours showed improvements in athletic performance as well as perceived fatigue and vigor (Mah et al., 2011). Currently, this is the only study to assess sleep patterns in collegiate athletes and the researchers suggest further research utilize variables of sleep quality that give more insight than total sleep time alone (Mah et al., 2011).

Several studies have utilized elite athletes on the national and Olympic stages. A study of both team and individual sport athletes in Australia used both actigraphy and sleep diaries over 7 days of typical training to determine that, on average, athletes sleep 6.8 hours a night and individual sport athletes have significantly less sleep and less efficiency than their team sport counterparts (Lastella, Roach, Halson, & Sargent, 2015). In 2012, Leeder et. al established that while not competing Olympic athletes have a comparable amount of sleep to their non-athletic age and gender matched controls, but have significantly lower sleep quality (Leeder et al., 2012). Considerable individual variation was seen amongst the athletes, but differences in sport type may have contributed to the differences (Leeder et al., 2012). Another study of elite swimmers aimed to find differences due to training levels over 12 training and 2 rest days, focusing on the trend of early morning training sessions (Sargent et al., 2014). A lower sleep time and decreased sleep efficiency was found on training days compared to rest days, as well as increased time to fall asleep (Sargent et al., 2014). Although, for both conditions sleep time, efficiency, and latency were below the normal and recommended amounts (Sargent et al., 2014). Sargent et. al suggests there is no rationale for early morning training and it may restrict sleep (Sargent et al., 2014). This is an interesting concept for elite athletes that may be able to change training schedules, but for other populations of athletes it is impossible to change.

One such population would be the adolescent age group that not only has sport commitments, but scholarly as well. In a recent study, Suppiah et. al tracked sleep in 29 male elite secondary school athletes in Singapore for 7 days to track changes in sleep quality between weekdays and weekends (Suppiah, Chee Yong Low, & Chia, 2016). Using actigraphy and sleep diaries, the researchers found the youth on average maintained 5.5 hours of sleep on weeknights and delayed bedtime and waketime on the weekends (Suppiah et al., 2016). Psychomotor tasks were also used to determine possible sleep debt effects, which were evident by superior performance on the days following sleep extension on the weekends and a deterioration of performance as the week progressed through Friday (Suppiah et al., 2016). This research suggests that the scheduling pressure being both student and athlete lead to a "social jet-lag", or this cycle of sleep debt and sleep extension (Suppiah et al., 2016).

Purpose

It is evident by the above research that sleep research in athletes is on the rise, but various holes in the literature leave much to be desired. Fullagar et. al suggests that the next step is determining where in athletics sleep is an issue using long-term observational studies (Fullagar, Duffield, et al., 2015). Performance is obviously an area impacted by sleep with coaches and athletes agreeing that it is a critical aspect of optimal performance, but as seen above there are few studies that establish the quality of sleep in athletes in order to determine how to effectively intervene, alter recovery protocols, and adjust training time to maximize sleep and improve performance (Fullagar, Duffield, et al., 2015; Fullagar, Skorski, et al., 2015; Halson, 2008; Lastella, Roach, Halson, & Sargent, 2015; Mah et al., 2011; Venter, 2014).

In addition to lacking objective data on athletes, there is much variation in the population. Studies seem to focus on elite athletes, but the age and type of athlete are rarely brought into account. One group that has limited sleep data is the collegiate athlete population, with data for only 11 male basketball players (Mah et al., 2011). As highlighted above, the collegiate athlete populations adds increased stressors that impact sleep quality on top of those all athletes encounter, with large time commitments to their sport, school, and social life (Paskus & Bell, 2016). This environment is prime for breeding poor quality of sleep, and may potentially be worse than the sleep patterns already elicited by the college population (ACHA-NCHA, 2016). All of the research gives way for further research analyzing the effects of college life, variations in sleep throughout a semester, collegiate sports participation, and training volume, which have all been shown to impact sleep (ACHA-NCHA, 2016; Gaultney, 2010; Jennings, 2014; Lack, 1986; Paskus & Bell, 2016; Robey et al., 2014; Sargent et al., 2014; Taylor et al., 1997). The aim of this study is to establish a novel and objective measure of sleep in collegiate athletes that can be used to better their health and performance in the future. The purpose of this study is to objectively evaluate the sleep quality of college athletes across gender, comparing them to a normal college student population.

CHAPTER 3

METHODS

Study Design

A cross-sectional study design of Division I soccer athletes and collegiate non-athlete comparison group were used to assess quality of sleep. Data was collected at various timepoints throughout one semester for one-week intervals for both collegiate athletes and gender matched collegiate students. The Actigraph GT3X+ activity monitor (ActiGraph Corp, LLC Pensacola, FL) was utilized to track both sleep and physical activity level. It had original been intended that each group would be assessed at two timepoints however only the male athlete group was able to complete both data collections. Effects were examined by comparing objective measures of sleep quality between the four groups (male athletes, female athletes, male controls, female controls). The relationships between physical activity levels and sleep quality was also assessed since sleep and physical activity are known synergistic health behaviors.

Participants

A convenience sample of male and female collegiate soccer players and gender matched healthy collegiate students (18-25 years old) were recruited through the soccer program coaches and undergraduate courses in the School of Health Sciences and Kinesiology at a single Division I university in the Southeastern United States. An informed consent and demographics questionnaire was completed prior to testing. The demographics questionnaire was used to determine inclusion/exclusion criteria of the participants.

Inclusion and exclusion criteria were based on characteristics that may confound the sleep patterns or make controls dissimilar to athletes. These were used to ensure the controls were healthy collegiate students held to the same academic standards as the Division I collegiate athlete without the time commitment of organized sport. ("Division I Progress Toward Degree Requirements," 2015, "Graduation Requirements for Georgia Southern University," n.d.) The inclusion/exclusion criteria were as follows:

Inclusion Criteria

- 1. Age 18-25 years
- 2. Willing and able to provide informed consent

Athletes (Additional Inclusion Criteria):

3. Participate in Division I university sport program

Exclusion Criteria

- 1. $BMI \ge 30.0$
- 2. GPA < 2.0
- 3. Course enrollment at part-time
- 4. Current diagnosis of sleep disorder (Chesson Jr et al., 2007; Hedner et al., 2004; Kenneth
 - L. Lichstein et al., 2006)
- 5. Current medication for sleep manipulation
- 6. Current diagnosis of depression or anxiety (Staner, 2010)
- 7. PHQ-2 score \geq 2 (Kroenke, Spitzer, & Williams, 2003)
- 8. Limited physical activity due to injury

Non-Athletes (Additional Exclusion Criteria):

9. Participation in a club sport

Instrumentation

Demographics questionnaire. This questionnaire includes questions about the participants' age and gender that will be used when assigning ActiGraph wrist monitors. Questions about mental health and anti-psychotics were included to determine if a participant would be excluded from the study. The Personal Health Questionnaire-2 (PHQ-2) is a screening tool used to identify possible depressive disorders (Kroenke et al., 2003). It was also included in the questionnaire due to its brevity and validity to exclude participants with possible depressive disorders that might confound sleep data (Kroenke et al., 2003).

ActiGraph GT3X+ activity monitor. The ActiGraph GT3X+ activity monitor (ActiGraph Corp, LLC Pensacola, FL) uses a 3-axis microelectromechanical system (MEMS) accelerometer to gather acceleration data of the desired extremity. The data were sampled using a 12-bit analog to digital converter at a rate of 30 Hz and stored on the device as raw, unfiltered data. This data was then uploaded to a computer using the accompanying ActiLife software (ActiGraph Corp, LLC Pensacola, FL).(ActiGraph Corp, 2016) Using this software, the Sadeh algorithm was applied to produce several variables describing sleep quality (Sadeh et al., 1994). The ActiGraph has been validated as a reliable and objective measure of sleep quality compared to polysomnography (Acebo, 2005; Ancoli-Israel et al., 2003; de Souza et al., 2003; Dj, Df, & S, 1980; Jean-Louis et al., 1996, 2001; Johnson et al., 2007; Kushida et al., 2001; Marino et al., 2013; Slater et al., 2015; Tonetti, Pasquini, Fabbri, Belluzzi, & Natale, 2008).

Procedures

Research procedures were approved by the University's Institutional Review Board prior to any testing. Participants were recruited from the men and women's soccer teams and undergraduate kinesiology classes.

Informational Sessions. There were several informational sessions conducted over a 2week period. The informational sessions for the men and women soccer athletes were conducted after practice for their convenience. For the comparison group, two one-hour nights sessions and one after class session was held to meet the needs of the student volunteers. During the informational session – the study's aim and purpose was described, along with details of the informed consent. After any participant questions, the volunteers were given the questionnaire and primary research double check the survey for inclusion and exclusion criteria. Responses to the PHQ-2 were evaluated to see if a referral to the campus counseling center was warranted. No participants were required a referral. If they student was eligible they completed the anthropometric measures as describe above. Then the participants were asked to download the Remind Application to assistant with adherence to the measurement protocols.

Instructions for Actigraphy. The last part of the information session included receiving the actigraphy device and specific instructions. Participants were asked to not alter their daily activities or sleep patterns. Data was collected from each participant for a one-week timepoint, with the exception of the male athlete group who participated in two separate one-week timepoints based on training volume. For the data collection period, the participants wore the ActiGraph device on their non-dominant wrist at all times, except with swimming, showering, or any athletic participation in which it was prohibited (i.e., collegiate Division I soccer games). The participants recorded when the device was not worn for 20 minutes or more in the activity

log, which provided information to exclude false sedentary behavior data. The participants also recorded the time they went to bed and time they woke up on the activity log. Other than wearing the device and tracking wear time the participants were instructed to not change their typical daily behaviors. The device captured both physical activity levels and sleep patterns during the testing period. Reminders were sent via the Remind application throughout the week to encourage adherence and proper data collection. All information was anonymous. At the end of the week the device was returned with the activity log.

Activity log. The activity log was used to determine what time the participant went to bed and when the participant awoke. It was also a record of when the participant removed the ActiGraph device for more than twenty minutes. This information was used to divide the accelerometer data into wake and rest time periods as well as remove false time periods of inactivity due to the participant not wearing the device.

Remind Application. The Remind Application (Remind HQ, San Francisco, CA) can be downloaded onto any smartphone device. This communication platform was used to promote adherence to the protocol of the study. Each participant enrolled in a class controlled by the researcher. The researcher used the platform to send daily reminders to the participants to where the Actigraph device and log their activity. The participants could also use this platform to contact the researcher in case there were issues with the devices. If the participant did not have a smartphone or did not wish to download the Remind application, they still enrolled and opted to receive text message updates.
Data Analysis

Raw physical activity and sleep accelerometry data was sampled at 30 Hz using the ActiGraph GT3X+ wrist activity monitor. This raw accelerometry data was downloaded as an AGD file and processed using the ActiLife software. The data was divided into wake and sleep periods using the reported times in the activity log. For physical activity, the ActiGraph proprietary algorithm was applied to determine movements for each of the three axes and quantified as activity counts. The activity counts were totaled per hour of wear-time. The vector magnitudes of the 3-directional activity counts were used to quantify physical activity. Trends in the vector magnitude values for all participants were used to categorize physical activity into four levels: low, moderate, high, and very high. The proportion of time each participant spent in each of these categories was calculated. The average daily vector activity count was also used to quantify physical activity of each participant.

For sleep, the Sadeh algorithm was applied through the ActiLife software to identify periods of sleep and wake during the reported sleep period (Sadeh et al., 1994). This algorithm determined variables of sleep, including total sleep time (TST; total minutes of recorded sleep during sleep period), sleep latency (i.e., number of minutes to fall asleep), wake after sleep onset (WASO; i.e., minutes of wake after initial sleep onset), and sleep efficiency (i.e., ratio of TST to total sleep period, expressed as a percent).

Statistical Analysis

Independent Sample T-Tests were used to establish differences between the measures of sleep between the groups. Comparisons were made between the male athletes and non-athletes, female athletes and non-athletes, male and female athletes, and male and female non-athletes. Significant differences were determined using an alpha level of .05. Two-tailed T-Tests were

used since physical activity has been shown to increase sleep quality even though the population subjectively reports poor sleep quality. No previous literature was found comparing athletes to non-athletes on objective sleep measurements. Independent Sample T-Tests were also used to establish differences in Average Daily Activity Counts (ADAC) for both males and females between the athlete and non-athlete groups. No previous literature was found using ADAC to compare activity levels of participants. An alpha level of .05 was used to determine significance.

Chi-square Tests of Independence were also used to establish differences between groups on physical activity levels. The frequencies of participants' activity level throughout a day were compared between male athletes and non-athletes and female athletes and non-athletes. Significance was determined at an alpha level of .05. Though these activity levels were determined using trends among the sample, the proportions were similar to physical activity intensity levels used in the ActiLife software. These intensity classifications were not valid for the Actigraph when worn on the wrist.

Pearson's Product Correlations were also used to analyze the relationships between physical activity levels and sleep quality measurements. Comparisons were made between ADAC and TST, WASO, latency, and efficiency for all groups as well as the entire sample. Correlations were considered to have a strong relationship when correlation coefficients were greater than .70, moderate relationships when the correlation coefficients were between .50-.70, and weak relationships when the coefficient was less than .50.

CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

A total of 133 subjects (19.39 years old \pm 1.28) met the inclusion/exclusion criteria and agreed to participate in this study. Three subjects were lost due to failure to complete the testing protocol. Seven subjects were removed from analysis due to instrumentation error of the Actigraph devices. Nineteen subjects were also removed from analysis due to insufficient data of number of days worn. A total of 104 subjects was used for the final analysis. Of these, 42 were Division I athletes (24 male, 18 female) and 62 controls who were full time college students and non-athletes (23 male, 49 female). The male athlete group was the only group able to be tested for a second timepoint and at this second testing three additional subjects were lost, one due to instrumentation error and two due to insufficient data. See Consort diagram for attrition in Figure 1.

For the sleep data, a one-sample t-test comparing total sleep time (TST) and sleep efficiency for each group to the recommended amount of 8 hours and 85%, respectively, showed significant differences for all groups, with an alpha level of .05. These values can be found in Table 1. Additionally, an independent-samples t-test used to compared sleep measures between groups showed significant differences between TST for the male controls (M= 386.722, SD= 56.984) and the male athletes second timepoint (M= 344.362, SD= 49.094) conditions (t(44)= - 2.701, p =.010), with the male athletes having less TST. An independent-samples t-test also showed significance between TST of the male athletes second timepoint (M= 344.362, SD= 49.094) and the female athlete (M= 379.754, SD= 47.241) conditions (t(38)= -2.290, p= .028), with the males having less TST than the females. No other comparisons showed significant differences between it should be noted that the general trend showed

athletes got less TST and the male athletes had greater variability in sleep latency than any other group. All independent-sample t-test results for sleep variables can be found in Tables 3-8.

Physical activity data presented as average daily activity counts for each participant were compared using an independent-samples t-test and it was found that male athletes for both the first (M=161047.933, SD=39263.077) and second timepoint (M=138409.735, SD=42318.870) had significantly more activity counts (t(352)=-7.782, p=.000; t(322)=-2.149, p=.032) than the male controls (M=128740.628, SD=38624.096). However, there were no differences between the female athletes and female controls, as can be seen in Table 8. Additionally, a chi-square test of independence was conducted to determine if there were significant differences in the frequencies of varying levels of activity counts between groups. Tables 10-12 outlines these results, showing that there were no significant differences at an alpha level of 0.05.

Results of the Pearson Product Correlations show significance only in the Female Athlete group with the relationship of Average Daily Activity Counts (ADAC) and Latency. When the relationships were compared for the entire sample, significance was found between ADAC and Total Sleep Time (TST), Latency, and Efficiency. While significant, these correlations are all weak, except for the Female Athlete group which has a moderate correlation (R = .557). Table 13 shows the correlations for all groups as well as correlations for the entire sample and significance is indicated at an alpha level of .05.

Figure 1. Consort Diagram of Participant Enrollment



TST (hours)	t	р
$6.45\pm.95$	12.63	<.001
$6.06\pm.77$	12.343	<.001
$5.74\pm.82$	7.825	<.001
$6.63\pm.76$	11.257	<.001
$6.33\pm.79$	8.969	<.001
	TST (hours) $6.45 \pm .95$ $6.06 \pm .77$ $5.74 \pm .82$ $6.63 \pm .76$ $6.33 \pm .79$	TST (hours)t $6.45 \pm .95$ 12.63 $6.06 \pm .77$ 12.343 $5.74 \pm .82$ 7.825 $6.63 \pm .76$ 11.257 $6.33 \pm .79$ 8.969

Average Total Sleep Time Compared to Recommended 8 Hours

Note. TST = Total Sleep Time, Mean \pm SD.

Table 2

	Efficiency (%)	t	р
Male Non-Athletes	80.83 ± 7.15	2.797	.011
Male Athletes Timepoint 1	78.37 ± 6.65	4.884	<.001
Male Athletes Timepoint 2	77.28 ± 7.82	4.524	<.001
Female Non-Athletes	80.38 ± 5.74	5.027	<.001
Female Athletes	80.07 ± 5.02	4.167	<.001

Average Sleep Efficiency Compared to Recommended 85% Efficiency

Note. Mean \pm SD.

Table 3

	Group			
	Athletes	Non-Athletes	Т	р
Latency (minutes)	21.05 ± 20.35	14.87 ± 7.75	1.369	.178
Efficiency (%)	78.37 ± 6.65	80.83 ± 7.15	-1.246	.219
TST (hours)	$6.06 \pm .77$	$6.45\pm.95$	-1.582	.120
WASO (minutes)	78.37 ± 22.98	78.89 ± 35.50	062	.951

Sleep Measure Means for Male Athletes at Timepoint 1 and Male Non-Athletes

Note. $TST = Total Sleep Time, WASO = Wake After Sleep Onset, Mean <math>\pm SD$.

Table 4

Sleep Measure Means for Male Athletes at Timepoint 2 and Male Non-Athletes Group Non-Athletes Athletes Т р 14.87 ± 7.75 1.895 23.65 ± 20.82 Latency (minutes) .069 Efficiency (%) 77.28 ± 7.82 80.83 ± 7.15 -1.604 .116 TST (hours) $6.45\pm.95$ $5.74 \pm .82$ -2.701 .010 79.93 ± 26.14 WASO (minutes) 78.89 ± 35.50 .113 .911

Note. $TST = Total Sleep Time, WASO = Wake After Sleep Onset, Mean <math>\pm SD$.

	Group			
	Athletes	Non-Athletes	T	р
Latency (minutes)	14.09 ± 7.40	18.30 ± 12.00	-1.613	.113
Efficiency (%)	80.07 ± 5.02	80.38 ± 5.74	191	.849
TST (hours)	$6.33\pm.79$	$6.63\pm.76$	-1.342	.185
WASO (minutes)	79.51 ± 21.42	79.56 ± 29.66	007	.994

Sleep Measure Means for Female Athletes and Female Non-Athletes

Note. $TST = Total Sleep Time, WASO = Wake After Sleep Onset, Mean <math>\pm SD$.

Table 6

	Group			
	Males	Females	T	р
Latency (minutes)	21.05 ± 20.35	14.09 ± 7.40	1.349	.185
Efficiency (%)	78.37 ± 6.65	80.07 ± 5.02	899	.374
TST (hours)	$6.06 \pm .77$	$6.33\pm.79$	-1.126	.267
WASO (minutes)	78.37 ± 22.98	79.51 ± 21.42	165	.870

Sleep Measure Means for Male Athletes at Timepoint 1 and Female Athletes

Note. $TST = Total Sleep Time, WASO = Wake After Sleep Onset, Mean <math>\pm SD$.

Table 7

	Gre	oup		
	Males	Females	Т	р
Latency (minutes)	23.65 ± 20.82	14.09 ± 7.40	2.036	.051
Efficiency (%)	77.28 ± 7.82	80.07 ± 5.02	-1.369	.179
TST (hours)	$5.74\pm.82$	$6.33\pm.79$	-2.290	.028
WASO (minutes)	79.93 ± 26.14	79.51 ± 21.42	.053	.958

Sleep Measure Means for Male Athletes at Timepoint 2 and Female Athletes

Note. $TST = Total Sleep Time, WASO = Wake After Sleep Onset, Mean <math>\pm SD$.

Table 8

	Gre	Group		
	Males	Females	Т	p
Latency (minutes)	14.87 ± 7.75	18.30 ± 12.00	-1.374	.175
Efficiency (%)	80.83 ± 7.15	80.38 ± 5.74	.275	.784
TST (hours)	$6.45\pm.95$	$6.63\pm.76$	835	.407
WASO (minutes)	78.89 ± 35.50	79.56 ± 29.66	081	.936

Sleep Measure Means for Male Non-Athletes and Female Non-Athletes

Note. $TST = Total Sleep Time, WASO = Wake After Sleep Onset, Mean <math>\pm SD$.

	Gro			
	Athletes	Non-Athletes	t	р
Males (Timepoint 1)	161047.93 ± 39263.08	128740.63 ± 38624.10	-7.782	<.001
Males (Timepoint 2)	138409.74 ± 42318.87	128740.63 ± 38624.10	-2.149	.032
Females	148789.75 ± 49877.44	151152.27 ± 44432.38	.474	.636

Daily Activity Co 11 for All C

Table 10

Distribution of Activity Count Levels of Male Athletes at Timepoint 1 and Male Non-Athletes

Activity Count		Group			
Level	Athletes	Non-Athletes	χ^2	р	
Low	37%	42%	.16	.997	
Moderate	40%	42%	.02	.999	
High	16%	15%	.02	.999	
Very High	7%	1%	2.25	.690	

Note. $\chi^2 = 4.8975$, p = .179459.

Table 11

Distribution of Activity Count Levels of Male Athletes at Timepoint 2 and Male Non-Athletes

Activity Count	Group			
Level	Athletes	Non-Athletes	χ^2	р
Low	43%	42%	.01	.999
Moderate	39%	42%	.06	.999
High	14%	15%	.02	.999
Very High	4%	1%	.90	.925

Note. $\chi^2 = 1.9574$, p = .581304.

Activity Count		Group		
Level	Athletes	Non-Athletes	χ^2	р
Low	37%	32%	.18	.996
Moderate	41%	41%	.00	1
High	18%	25%	.57	.966
Very High	4%	2%	.33	.988

Distribution of Activity Count Levels of Female Athletes and Female Non-Athletes

Note. $\chi^2 = 2.1685$, p = .538175.

Table 13

	TST	Latency	Efficiency	WASO	п
Male Non-Athletes	286	.029	339	.269	23
Male Athletes Timepoint 1	238	.383	364	.200	26
Male Athletes Timepoint 2	249	043	062	.023	23
Female Non-Athletes	175	.172	121	.038	39
Female Athletes	402	.557*	417	.194	17
All Participants	206*	.177*	218*	.113	128

Correlations for Average Daily Activity Count and Sleep Measures

Note. TST = Total Sleep Time, WASO = Wake After Sleep Onset, $* = p \le .05$.

CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION

The purpose of this study was to establish the sleep quality of in-season collegiate Division athletes compared to their non-athlete college counterparts. Subjectively, it has been shown that the collegiate population suffers from poor sleep quality due to various demands of school, work and social commitments (ACHA-NCHA, 2016; Lund et al., 2010). Data presented by the NCAA suggests that collegiate athletes also suffer from poor sleep quality due to their time commitments (Paskus & Bell, 2016). The goal was to establish if the time commitments of collegiate athletes had a greater impact on sleep quality than the non-athlete college population. It was also a goal of this study to determine if physical activity levels, which was expected to be different for the two populations, had any relationship to quality of sleep.

This study is one of the first to objectively measure sleep quality in the collegiate athlete and non-athlete populations. By comparing average total sleep time (TST) to the 8 hours recommended by the National Sleep Foundation, it can be seen that all groups in this study are on average significantly below this recommendation (p < .001) (Hirshkowitz et al., 2015). This supports previous literature only outlining subjective measures of sleep quality in the college population, both athletes and non-athletes (ACHA-NCHA, 2016; Jennings, 2014; Lund et al., 2010). Subjective sleep data specific to college athletes shows they report an average TST of 6.2 hours a night, which aligns with the mean TST for the athletes in this study (Males: 6.06, 5.74; Females: 6.33) (Paskus & Bell, 2016). The only other study that objectively analyzes sleep in college athletes shows an average TST of 6.6 hours, which is again supported by the above data (Mah et al., 2011). In addition to TST, sleep efficiency < 85% is often used in the literature to establish poor sleep quality (Edinger et al., 2004; K. L. Lichstein, Durrence, Taylor, Bush, & Riedel, 2003; Schutte-Rodin, Broch, Buysse, Dorsey, & Sateia, 2008). Again, both athletes and non-athletes are significantly less efficient than what is recommended, supporting the previous literature.

Direct comparison of sleep measures between groups showed minimal significance, with less total sleep time for male athletes than male comparisons and less total sleep time for male athletes compared to female athletes. Both of these apply to the week of male athlete data that was collected during a low volume practice week. The relationship between sleep and activity level will be discussed further below. It should be noted that data collection took place in the middle of the academic semester, aligning with the time of midterm exams. This timing could contribute to poor sleep quality seen across all participants. As for the difference based on sex, previous objective sleep research has shown that males have more fragmented and less efficient sleep (Berg et al., 2009; Roehrs, Kapke, Roth, & Breslau, 2006). It can also be seen that females spend more total time asleep than males (Fukuda et al., 1999; Hume, Van, & Watson, 1998; Kobayashi et al., 1998; Lauderdale et al., 2006; Redline et al., 2004; Reyner & Horne, 1995). However, this sex difference only existed in one of the three group comparisons based on sex. One factor that was not accounted for in this study was the time of day the athletes' practiced. For this sample, the male athletes practiced in the morning and the female athletes practiced in the afternoon due to shared facilities. The differences in schedule may serve as a confounding variable for sex differences found in this study. Future research should account for this factor to determine if sex differences in athletes do exist and may be able to highlight if greater sex differences exist between athletes compared to non-athletes.

It was hypothesized the collegiate athlete participants would be more physically active and at a higher level of physical activity than the non-athlete controls. While no previous research was found showing this comparison, the hypothesis was rooted in the knowledge that the general college population is not participating in the recommended level of physical activity (Calfas, Sallis, Lovato, & Campbell, 1994; Keating, Guan, Piñero, & Bridges, 2005; Leslie et al., 1999). The data collections periods for the athletes were originally supposed to take place over two weeks, one being high practice volume and the other low practice volume. Due to changes in the teams' schedules, this was only achieved for the men's soccer team. The hypothesis held true for both weeks of male athlete average daily activity counts compared to non-athletes, but not to the female comparison. There were also no differences for variations in activity level regardless of sex. There is currently no consensus on whether sex differences for physical activity exist in the college population. Some claim that no differences are present, while others claim males participate in more vigorous activity (Behrens & Dinger, 2003; Calfas et al., 1994; Huang et al., 2003; Leslie et al., 1999; Leslie, Fotheringham, Owen, & Veitch, 2000; Pinto & Marcus, 1995; Stock, Wille, & Krämer, 2001). One study has found that as students' progress through college their physical activity levels change, with males increasing and females decreasing (Buckworth & Nigg, 2004).

While the relationships between physical activity level and sleep measures were weak, the overall trend of decreased sleep quality as physical activity level increases is interesting to note. It is widely accepted that physical activity, both acute and regular, can positively influence sleep quality, although these effects are typically small. Acute exercise has been shown to increase total sleep time and decrease both sleep onset latency and wake after sleep onset (Kredlow, Capolzzoli, Hearon, Calkins, & Otto, 2015; Kubitz, Landers, Petruzzello, & Han, 1996; Youngstedt, O'Connor, & Dishman, 1997). Similar results have been found among studies of regular physical activity, although in both cases the studies lack robustness and call for further research (Kalak et al., 2012; Kredlow et al., 2015; Youngstedt, 2005). It should be noted that these studies are of different age groups, both sexes, and varying baseline physical activity levels. A recent meta-analysis showed age significantly moderated sleep latency for older individuals, but had no impact on any other sleep outcomes (Kredlow et al., 2015). As for sex, females had decreased benefit from acute exercise regarding wake after sleep onset (Kredlow et al., 2015). There was no pattern relative to baseline physical activity level (Kredlow et al., 2015). With the trend of increased physical activity decreasing sleep quality found in this study not aligning with previous research, there is potential for future research to determine if other aspects of the identity of a collegiate athlete outweigh the positive benefits of physical activity on sleep quality. These aspects might include academic commitments, required tutoring hours, practice and competition schedules, mandatory team functions, and psychological stress of being a student athlete.

This study had several limitations. First, since our population included healthy college age subjects and athletes, it may not be generalizable to the wider population. Sample size was limited by number of ActiGraph devices and may not detect significant differences between groups. The athlete participants were unable to wear the devices during games due to NCAA rules, which removes important physical activity data. Other limitations may include equipment malfunction, experimental mortality, and participant adherence. Experimental mortality impacted the ability of the researcher to determine changes over time as only one group was able to participate two times. Participant adherence may have affected the accuracy of the data. However, as this was self-reported, there may have been some inherent reporting bias.

Conclusion

The purpose of this study was to objectively measure sleep quality in the collegiate athlete and non-athlete populations as well as determine if relationships between physical activity and sleep quality exist for the populations. This study objectively established poor sleep quality in terms of TST and efficiency for both populations, supporting previous research that had been predominantly subjective of sleep quality in the college athlete and non-athlete populations. Both populations have poor sleep quality, yet it is still unclear if differences exist between the two groups. It is also unclear if physical activity is related to quality of sleep in this study, but the negative trends present contradict the positive relationships found in previous research. Further research in the population that controls for influence of schoolwork and variations in training intensity with a larger sample size could highlight if these negative trends are truly related to physical activity and if a significant relationship is present.

REFERENCES

- Abedelmalek, S., Souissi, N., Chtourou, H., Denguezli, M., Aouichaoui, C., Ajina, M., ... Tabka, Z. (2013).
 Effects of partial sleep deprivation on proinflammatory cytokines, growth hormone, and steroid hormone concentrations during repeated brief sprint interval exercise. *Chronobiology International*, *30*(4), 502–509.
- Acebo, C. (2005). Actigraphy. In T. L.-C. M.D (Ed.), *Sleep: A Comprehensive Handbook* (pp. 1035–1038). John Wiley & Sons, Inc. https://doi.org/10.1002/0471751723.ch133

ACHA-NCHA. (2016). ACHA-NCHA Undergraduate Reference Group Report, Fall 2016 (p. 63).

ActiGraph Corp. (2016). ActiGraph wGT3X-BT User Guide. ActiGraph, LLC.

- Amagai, Y., Ishikawa, S., Gotoh, T., Kayaba, K., Nakamura, Y., & Kajii, E. (2010). Sleep Duration and Incidence of Cardiovascular Events in a Japanese Population: The Jichi Medical School Cohort Study. *Journal of Epidemiology*, *20*(2), 106–110. https://doi.org/10.2188/jea.JE20090053
- Anch, A. M., Browman, C. P., Mitler, M. M., & Walsh, J. K. (1988). Assessment of Sleep. In *Sleep: A Scientific Perspective* (pp. 22–39). Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: Prentice Hall.
- Ancoli-Israel, S., Cole, R., Alessi, C., Chambers, M., Moorcroft, W., & Pollak, C. (2003). The role of actigraphy in the study of sleep and circadian rhythms. American Academy of Sleep Medicine Review Paper. *Sleep*, *26*(3), 342–392.
- Andrade, A., Bevilacqua, G. G., Coimbra, D. R., Pereira, F. S., & Brandt, R. (2016). Sleep Quality, Mood and Performance: A Study of Elite Brazilian Volleyball Athletes. *Journal of Sports Science and Medicine*, *15*(4), 601–605.
- Appleman, E. R., Albouy, G., Doyon, J., Cronin-Golomb, A., & King, B. R. (2016). Sleep quality influences subsequent motor skill acquisition. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, 130(3), 290–297. https://doi.org/10.1037/bne0000131

- Ayas, N. T., White, D. P., Al-Delaimy, W. K., Manson, J. E., Stampfer, M. J., Speizer, F. E., ... Hu, F. B.
 (2003). A Prospective Study of Self-Reported Sleep Duration and Incident Diabetes in Women.
 Diabetes Care, 26(2), 380–384. https://doi.org/10.2337/diacare.26.2.380
- Azboy, O., & Kaygisiz, Z. (2009). Effects of sleep deprivation on cardiorespiratory functions of the runners and volleyball players during rest and exercise. *Acta Physiologica Hungarica*, *96*(1), 29–36. https://doi.org/10.1556/APhysiol.96.2009.1.3
- Backhaus, J., Junghanns, K., Broocks, A., Riemann, D., & Hohagen, F. (2002). Test–retest reliability and validity of the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index in primary insomnia. *Journal of Psychosomatic Research*, *53*(3), 737–740.
- Baglioni, C., Riemann, D., Reynolds III, C. F., Nissen, C., Feige, B., Spiegelhalder, K., ... Nanovska, S. (2016).
 Sleep and mental disorders: a meta-analysis of polysomnographic research. *Psychological Bulletin*, (9), 969.
- Beck, A. T., & Clark, D. A. (1988). Anxiety and depression: An information processing perspective. *Anxiety Research*, 1(1), 23–36. https://doi.org/10.1080/10615808808248218
- Behrens, T. K., & Dinger, M. K. (2003). A preliminary investigation of college students' physical activity patterns. *American Journal of Health Studies*, *18*(2/3), 169.
- Belenky, G., Wesensten, N. J., Thorne, D. R., Thomas, M. L., Sing, H. C., Redmond, D. P., ... Balkin, T. J. (2003). Patterns of performance degradation and restoration during sleep restriction and subsequent recovery: a sleep dose-response study. *Journal of Sleep Research*, *12*(1), 1–12. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2869.2003.00337.x
- Berg, V. D., F, J., Miedema, H. M. E., Tulen, J. H. M., Hofman, A., Neven, A. K., & Tiemeier, H. (2009). Sex
 Differences in Subjective and Actigraphic Sleep Measures: A Population-Based Study of Elderly
 Persons. *Sleep*, *32*(10), 1367–1375. https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/32.10.1367

- Blood, M., Sack, R., Percy, D., & Pen, J. (1997). A comparison of sleep detection by wrist actigraphy, behavioral response, and polysomnography. *Sleep*, *20*(6), 388–395.
- Blumert, P., Crum, A. J., Ernstrung, M., Volek, J. S., Hollander, D. B., Haff, E. E., & Haff, G. G. (2007). The Acute Effects of Twenty-Four Hours of Sleep Loss on the Performance of National-Caliber Male Collegiate Weightlifters. *Journal of Strength & Conditioning Research (Allen Press Publishing Services Inc.)*, 21(4), 1146–1154.
- Brown, W. D. (2005). Insomnia: Prevalence and Daytime Consequences. In T. L.-C. M.D (Ed.), *Sleep: A Comprehensive Handbook* (pp. 91–98). John Wiley & Sons, Inc.

https://doi.org/10.1002/0471751723.ch12

- Buckworth, J., & Nigg, C. (2004). Physical activity, exercise, and sedentary behavior in college students. Journal of American College Health, 53(1), 28–34.
- Bulbulian, R., Heaney, J. H., Leake, C. N., Sucec, A. A., & Sjoholm, N. T. (1996). The effect of sleep
 deprivation and exercise load on isokinetic leg strength and endurance. *European Journal of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology*, *73*(3–4), 273–277.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02425487
- Buxton, O. M., & Marcelli, E. (2010). Short and long sleep are positively associated with obesity,
 diabetes, hypertension, and cardiovascular disease among adults in the United States. *Social Science & Medicine*, *71*(5), 1027–1036. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2010.05.041
- Buysse, D. J., Reynolds, C. F., Monk, T. H., Berman, S. R., & Kupfer, D. J. (1989). The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index: a new instrument for psychiatric practice and research. *Psychiatry Research*, *28*(2), 193–213.
- Calfas, K. J., Sallis, J. F., Lovato, C. Y., & Campbell, J. (1994). Physical activity and its determinants before and after college graduation. *Medicine, Exercise, Nutrition, and Health*, *3*(323–334).

- Cappuccio, F. P., D'Elia, L., Strazzullo, P., & Miller, M. A. (2010). Sleep Duration and All-Cause Mortality: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Prospective Studies. *Sleep*, *33*(5), 585–592.
- Castro-Diehl, C., Roux, D., V, A., Redline, S., Seeman, T., McKinley, P., ... Shea, S. (2016). Sleep Duration and Quality in Relation to Autonomic Nervous System Measures: The Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA). *Sleep*, *39*(11), 1919–1926. https://doi.org/10.5665/sleep.6218
- Chesson Jr, M. D., Coleman, M. D., Lee-Chiong, M. D., & Pancer, D. D. S. (2007). Practice parameters for the use of actigraphy in the assessment of sleep and sleep disorders: an update for 2007. *Sleep*, *30*(4), 519.
- Cole, R. J., Kripke, D. F., Gruen, W., Mullaney, D. J., & Gillin, J. C. (1992). Automatic sleep/wake identification from wrist activity. *Sleep*, *15*(5), 461–469.
- Countryman, A. J., Saab, P. G., Llabre, M. M., Penedo, F. J., Mccalla, J. R., & Schneiderman, N. (2013). Cardiometabolic Risk in Adolescents: Associations with Physical Activity, Fitness, and Sleep. *Annals of Behavioral Medicine; New York*, *45*(1), 121–131.

https://doi.org/http://dx.doi.org.libez.lib.georgiasouthern.edu/10.1007/s12160-012-9428-8

- Dawson, D., & Reid, K. (1997). Fatigue, alcohol and performance impairment. *Nature, 388*(6639), 235–235. https://doi.org/10.1038/40775
- de Souza, L., Benedito-Silva, A. A., Pires, M. N., Poyares, D., Tufik, S., Calil, H. M., & others. (2003). Further validation of actigraphy for sleep studies. *SLEEP-NEW YORK THEN WESTCHESTER-*, *26*(1), 81–85.
- De Weerd, A., De Haas, S., Otte, A., Trenité, D. K.-N., Van Erp, G., Cohen, A., ... Van Gerven, J. (2004).
 Subjective Sleep Disturbance in Patients with Partial Epilepsy: A Questionnaire-based Study on
 Prevalence and Impact on Quality of Life. *Epilepsia*, 45(11), 1397–1404.
 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0013-9580.2004.46703.x

- Demirel, H. (2016). Sleep Quality Differs Between Athletes and Non-athletes. *Clinical & Investigative Medicine*, *39*(6), S184.
- Dinges, D. F., Pack, F., Williams, K., Gillen, K. A., Powell, J. W., Ott, G. E., ... Pack, A. I. (1997). Cumulative sleepiness, mood disturbance and psychomotor vigilance performance decrements during aweek of sleep restricted to 4-5 hours per night. *Sleep: Journal of Sleep Research & Sleep Medicine*, 20(4), 267–277.
- Division I Progress Toward Degree Requirements. (2015, May 5). [Text]. Retrieved May 26, 2017, from http://www.ncaa.org/about/division-i-progress-toward-degree-requirements

Dj, M., Df, K., & S, M. (1980). Wrist-actigraphic estimation of sleep time. *Sleep*, 3(1), 83–92.

- Drake, C. L., Roehrs, T. A., Burduvali, E., Bonahoom, A., Rosekind, M., & Roth, T. (2001). Effects of rapid versus slow accumulation of eight hours of sleep loss. *Psychophysiology*, *38*(6), 979–987.
- Edinger, J. D., Bonnet, M. H., Bootzin, R. R., Doghramji, K., Dorsey, C. M., Espie, C. A., ... Stepanski, E. J. (2004). Derivation of research diagnostic criteria for insomnia: report of an American Academy of Sleep Medicine Work Group. *Sleep*, *27*(8), 1567–1596.
- Erlacher, D., Ehrlenspiel, F., Adegbesan, O. A., & El-Din, H. G. (2011). Sleep habits in German athletes before important competitions or games. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, *29*(8), 859–866.
- Fowler, P., Duffield, R., & Vaile, J. (2015). Effects of simulated domestic and international air travel on sleep, performance, and recovery for team sports. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, *25*(3), 441–451.
- Fowler, Peter, Duffield, R., & Vaile, J. (2014). Effects of domestic air travel on technical and tactical performance and recovery in soccer. *International Journal of Sports Physiology and Performance*, *9*(3), 378–386.

- Fukuda, N., Honma, H., Kohsaka, M., Kobayashi, R., Sakakibara, S., Kohsaka, S., & Koyama, T. (1999). Gender difference of slow wave sleep in middle aged and elderly subjects. *Psychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences*, *53*(2), 151–153. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1440-1819.1999.00508.x
- Fullagar, H. H. K., Duffield, R., Skorski, S., Coutts, A. J., Julian, R., & Meyer, T. (2015). Sleep and Recovery in Team Sport: Current Sleep-Related Issues Facing Professional Team-Sport Athletes. *International Journal of Sports Physiology & Performance*, 10(8), 950–957.
- Fullagar, H. H. K., Skorski, S., Duffield, R., Hammes, D., Coutts, A. J., & Meyer, T. (2015). Sleep and Athletic Performance: The Effects of Sleep Loss on Exercise Performance, and Physiological and Cognitive Responses to Exercise. *Sports Medicine*, *45*(2), 161–186. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-014-0260-0
- Gaultney, J. F. (2010). The Prevalence of Sleep Disorders in College Students: Impact on Academic Performance. *Journal of American College Health; Washington*, *59*(2), 91–97.
- Graduation Requirements for Georgia Southern University. (n.d.). Retrieved May 26, 2017, from http://catalog.georgiasouthern.edu/undergraduate/academic-information/graduationrequirements/
- Grandner, M. A., Kripke, D. F., YOON, I.-Y., & Youngstedt, S. D. (2006). Criterion validity of the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index: Investigation in a non-clinical sample. *Sleep and Biological Rhythms*, *4*(2), 129–136.
- Halson, S. L. (2008). Nutrition, sleep and recovery. European Journal of Sport Science, 8(2), 119–126.
- Hedner, J., Pillar, G., Pittman, S. D., Zou, D., Grote, L., & White, D. P. (2004). A novel adaptive wrist actigraphy algorithm for sleep-wake assessment in sleep apnea patients. *Sleep*, *27*(8), 1560– 1566.
- Hirshkowitz, M., Whiton, K., Albert, S. M., Alessi, C., Bruni, O., DonCarlos, L., ... Ware, J. C. (2015). National Sleep Foundation's updated sleep duration recommendations: final report. *Sleep*

Health: Journal of the National Sleep Foundation, 1(4), 233–243.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sleh.2015.10.004

- Huang, T. T.-K., Harris, K. J., Lee, R. E., Nazir, N., Born, W., & Kaur, H. (2003). Assessing overweight, obesity, diet, and physical activity in college students. *Journal of American College Health*, *52*(2), 83–86.
- Hume, K., Van, F., & Watson, A. (1998). A field study of age and gender differences in habitual adult sleep. *Journal of Sleep Research*, 7(2), 85–94. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2869.1998.00103.x
- Jean-Louis, G., Kripke, D. F., Cole, R. J., Assmus, J. D., & Langer, R. D. (2001). Sleep detection with an accelerometer actigraph: comparisons with polysomnography. *Physiology & Behavior*, *72*(1), 21–28.
- Jean-Louis, G., Von Gizycki, H., Zizi, F., Fookson, J., Spielman, A., Nunes, J., ... Taub, H. (1996). Determination of sleep and wakefulness with the actigraph data analysis software (ADAS). *Sleep*, *19*(9), 739–743.
- Jean-Louis, G., Von Gizycki, H., Zizi, F., Hauri, P., Spielman, A., & Taub, H. (1997). The actigraph data analysis software: I. A novel approach to scoring and interpreting sleep-wake activity. *Perceptual and Motor Skills*, *85*(1), 207–216.
- Jennings, C. (2014). Characteristics and State of College Students' Sleep. *Research Quarterly for Exercise* and Sport; Washington, 85(S1), A71.
- Johns, M. W. (2000). Sensitivity and specificity of the multiple sleep latency test (MSLT), the maintenance of wakefulness test and the Epworth sleepiness scale: Failure of the MSLT as a gold standard. *Journal of Sleep Research*, *9*(1), 5–11. https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2869.2000.00177.x

- Johnson, N. L., Kirchner, H. L., Rosen, C. L., Storfer-Isser, A., Cartar, L. N., Ancoli-Israel, S., ... Redline, S. (2007). Sleep estimation using wrist actigraphy in adolescents with and without sleep disordered breathing: a comparison of three data modes. *Sleep*, *30*(7), 899.
- Juliff, L. E., Halson, S. L., & Peiffer, J. J. (2015). Understanding sleep disturbance in athletes prior to important competitions. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 18(1), 13–18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2014.02.007
- Kalak, N., Gerber, M., Kirov, R., Mikoteit, T., Yordanova, J., Pühse, U., ... Brand, S. (2012). Daily Morning Running for 3 Weeks Improved Sleep and Psychological Functioning in Healthy Adolescents
 Compared With Controls. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *51*(6), 615–622.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2012.02.020
- Kanady, J. C., Drummond, S. P. A., & Mednick, S. C. (2011). Actigraphic assessment of a polysomnographic-recorded nap: a validation study. *Journal of Sleep Research*, *20*(1 part II), 214.
- Keating, X. D., Guan, J., Piñero, J. C., & Bridges, D. M. (2005). A Meta-Analysis of College Students' Physical Activity Behaviors. *Journal of American College Health; Washington*, *54*(2), 116–125.
- Kobayashi, R., Kohsaka, M., Fukuda, N., Honma, H., Sakakibara, S., & Koyama, T. (1998). Gender differences in the sleep of middle-aged individuals. *Psychiatry and Clinical Neurosciences*, *52*(2), 186–187. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-1819.1998.tb01021.x
- Kredlow, M. A., Capolzzoli, M. C., Hearon, B. A., Calkins, A. W., & Otto, M. W. (2015). The effects of physical activity on sleep: a meta-analytic review. *Journal of Behavioral Medicine*, *38*(3), 427–449.
- Kroenke, K., Spitzer, R. L., & Williams, J. B. (2003). The Patient Health Questionnaire-2: validity of a twoitem depression screener. *Medical Care*, *41*(11), 1284–1292.
- Krueger, J. M., Majde, J. A., & Rector, D. M. (2011). Cytokines in immune function and sleep regulation. Handb Clin Neurol, 98, 229–240.

- Kubitz, K. A., Landers, D. M., Petruzzello, S. J., & Han, M. (1996). The Effects of Acute and Chronic Exercise on Sleep. *Sports Medicine*, *21*(4), 277–291. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-199621040-00004
- Kushida, C. A., Chang, A., Gadkary, C., Guilleminault, C., Carrillo, O., & Dement, W. C. (2001). Comparison of actigraphic, polysomnographic, and subjective assessment of sleep parameters in sleepdisordered patients. *Sleep Medicine*, *2*(5), 389–396.
- Lack, L. C. (1986). Delayed Sleep and Sleep Loss in University Students. *Journal of American College Health*, *35*(3), 105–110. https://doi.org/10.1080/07448481.1986.9938970
- Lastella, M., Lovell, G. P., & Sargent, C. (2014). Athletes' precompetitive sleep behaviour and its relationship with subsequent precompetitive mood and performance. *European Journal of Sport Science*, *14*, S123–S130.
- Lastella, M., Roach, G. D., Halson, S. L., Martin, D. T., West, N. P., & Sargent, C. (2015). Sleep/wake behaviour of endurance cyclists before and during competition. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, *33*(3), 293–299.
- Lastella, M., Roach, G. D., Halson, S. L., & Sargent, C. (2015). Sleep/wake behaviours of elite athletes from individual and team sports. *European Journal of Sport Science*, *15*(2), 94–100.
- Lauderdale, D. S., Knutson, K. L., Yan, L. L., Rathouz, P. J., Hulley, S. B., Sidney, S., & Liu, K. (2006). Objectively Measured Sleep Characteristics among Early-Middle-Aged AdultsThe CARDIA Study. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, *164*(1), 5–16. https://doi.org/10.1093/aje/kwj199
- Leeder, J., Glaister, M., Pizzoferro, K., Dawson, J., & Pedlar, C. (2012). Sleep duration and quality in elite athletes measured using wristwatch actigraphy. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, *30*(6), 541–545. https://doi.org/10.1080/02640414.2012.660188

- Leslie, E., Fotheringham, M., Owen, N., & Veitch, J. (2000). A university campus physical activity promotion program. *Health Promotion Journal of Australia: Official Journal of Australian Association of Health Promotion Professionals*, *10*(1), 51.
- Leslie, E., Owen, N., Salmon, J., Bauman, A., Sallis, J. F., & Lo, S. K. (1999). Insufficiently active Australian college students: perceived personal, social, and environmental influences. *Preventive Medicine*, 28(1), 20–27.
- Lichstein, K. L., Durrence, H. H., Taylor, D. J., Bush, A. J., & Riedel, B. W. (2003). Quantitative criteria for insomnia. *Behaviour Research and Therapy*, *41*(4), 427–445. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0005-7967(02)00023-2
- Lichstein, Kenneth L., Stone, K. C., Donaldson, J., Nau, S. D., Soeffing, J. P., Murray, D., ... Aguillard, R. N. (2006). Actigraphy validation with insomnia. *SLEEP-NEW YORK THEN WESTCHESTER-*, *29*(2), 232.
- Lund, H. G., Reider, B. D., Whiting, A. B., & Prichard, J. R. (2010). Sleep Patterns and Predictors of
 Disturbed Sleep in a Large Population of College Students. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 46(2),
 124–132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.06.016
- Mah, C. D., Mah, K. E., Kezirian, E. J., & Dement, W. C. (2011). The Effects of Sleep Extension on the Athletic Performance of Collegiate Basketball Players. *SLEEP*, *34*(07), 943–950. https://doi.org/10.5665/sleep.1132
- Marino, M., Li, Y., Rueschman, M. N., Winkelman, J. W., Ellenbogen, J. M., Solet, J. M., ... Buxton, O. M. (2013). Measuring Sleep: Accuracy, Sensitivity, and Specificity of Wrist Actigraphy Compared to Polysomnography. *Sleep*, *36*(11), 1747–1755. https://doi.org/10.5665/sleep.3142
- Martin, B. J. (1981). Effect of sleep deprivation on tolerance of prolonged exercise. *European Journal of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology*, *47*(4), 345–354.
- Martin, B. J., & Chen, H. (1984). Sleep loss and the sympathoadrenal response to exercise. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*. Retrieved from http://psycnet.apa.org/psycinfo/1985-11514-001

- McGuckin, T. A., Sinclair, W. H., Sealey, R. M., & Bowman, P. (2014). The effects of air travel on performance measures of elite Australian rugby league players. *European Journal of Sport Science*, *14*(sup1), S116–S122.
- Monk, T. H., Buysse, D. J., & Rose, L. R. (1999). Wrist actigraphic measures of sleep in space. *Sleep*, 22(7), 948–954.
- Monk, T. H., Reynolds, C. F., Kupfer, D. J., Buysse, D. J., Coble, P. A., Hayes, A. J., ... Ritenour, A. M. (1994). The Pittsburgh Sleep Diary. *Journal of Sleep Research*, *3*(2), 111–120. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2869.1994.tb00114.x
- Mougin, F., Bourdin, H., Simon-Rigaud, M. I., Nhu, U. N., Kantelip, J. p., & Davenne, D. (2001). Hormonal responses to exercise after partial sleep deprivation and after a hypnotic drug-induced sleep. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, *19*(2), 89–97. https://doi.org/10.1080/026404101300036253
- Mullaney, D. J., Kripke, D. F., & Messin, S. (1979). Wrist-actigraphic estimation of sleep time. *Sleep*, *3*(1), 83–92.
- National Sleep Foundation. (2015). 2015 Sleep in America Poll: Sleep and Pain. Washington, DC. Retrieved from http://sleepfoundation.org/sleep-polls-data/2015-sleep-and-pain
- Oliver, S. J., Costa, R. J. S., Laing, S. J., Bilzon, J. L. J., & Walsh, N. P. (2009). One night of sleep deprivation decreases treadmill endurance performance. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, *107*(2), 155–161. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-009-1103-9
- Paquet, J., Kawinska, A., & Carrier, J. (2007). Wake detection capacity of actigraphy during sleep. *SLEEP-NEW YORK THEN WESTCHESTER-*, *30*(10), 1362.
- Paskus, T., & Bell, L. (2016). NCAA GOALS Study of the Student-Athlete Experience Initial Summary of Findings January 2016 (p. 6). NCAA.
- Pedlar, C., Whyte, G., Emegbo, S., Stanley, N., Hindmarch, I., & Godfrey, R. (2005). Acute sleep responses in a normobaric hypoxic tent. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, *37*(6), 1075–9.

- Pinto, B. M., & Marcus, B. H. (1995). A stages of change approach to understanding college students' physical activity. *Journal of American College Health*, *44*(1), 27–31.
- Porter, J. M., & Horne, J. A. (1981). Exercise and sleep behaviour A questionnaire approach. *Ergonomics*, 24(7), 511–521.
- Postolache, T. T., Hung, T.-M., Rosenthal, R. N., Soriano, J. J., Montes, F., & Stiller, J. W. (2005). Sports Chronobiology Consultation: From the Lab to the Arena. *Clinics in Sports Medicine*, *24*(2), 415– 456. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csm.2005.01.001
- Redline, S., Kirchner, H. L., Quan, S. F., Gottlieb, D. J., Kapur, V., & Newman, A. (2004). The Effects of Age,
 Sex, Ethnicity, and Sleep-Disordered Breathing on Sleep Architecture. *Archives of Internal Medicine*, 164(4), 406–418. https://doi.org/10.1001/archinte.164.4.406
- Reilly, T., & Hales, A. (1988). Effects of partial sleep deprivation on performance measures in females. *Contemporary Ergonomics. London: Taylor and Francis*, 509–13.
- Reilly, Thomas, & Deykin, T. (1983). Effects of partial sleep loss on subjective states, psychomotor and physical performance tests. *Journal of Human Movement Studies*, *9*, 157–170.
- Reilly, Thomas, & Edwards, B. (2007). Altered sleep–wake cycles and physical performance in athletes. *Physiology & Behavior*, *90*(2), 274–284.
- Reilly, Thomas, & Piercy, M. (1994). The effect of partial sleep deprivation on weight-lifting performance. *Ergonomics*, *37*(1), 107–115.
- Reyner, A., & Horne, J. A. (1995). Gender- and Age-Related Differences in Sleep Determined by Home-Recorded Sleep Logs and Actimetry From 400 Adults. *Sleep*, *18*(2), 127–134. https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/18.2.127
- Robey, E., Dawson, B., Halson, S., Gregson, W., Goodman, C., & Eastwood, P. (2014). Sleep quantity and quality in elite youth soccer players: A pilot study. *European Journal of Sport Science*, *14*(5), 410–417.

Roehrs, T., Kapke, A., Roth, T., & Breslau, N. (2006). Sex differences in the polysomnographic sleep of young adults: a community-based study. *Sleep Medicine*, 7(1), 49–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sleep.2005.05.008

Rosenberger, M. E., Buman, M. P., Haskell, W. L., McConnell, M. V., & Carstensen, L. L. (2016). Twenty-four Hours of Sleep, Sedentary Behavior, and Physical Activity with Nine Wearable Devices.
 Medicine And Science In Sports And Exercise, *48*(3), 457–465.
 https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.000000000000778

- Sadeh, A. (2015). Sleep assessment methods. *Monographs Of The Society For Research In Child Development*, *80*(1), 33–48. https://doi.org/10.1111/mono.12143
- Sadeh, A., Sharkey, K. M., & Carskadon, M. A. (1994). Activity-Based Sleep—Wake Identification: An Empirical Test of Methodological Issues. *Sleep*, *17*(3), 201–207.
- Sargent, C., Halson, S., & Roach, G. D. (2014). Sleep or swim? Early-morning training severely restricts the amount of sleep obtained by elite swimmers. *European Journal of Sport Science*, 14(sup1), S310–S315. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2012.696711
- Savis, J. C. (1994). Sleep and Athletic Performance: Overview and Implications for Sport Psychology. Sport Psychologist, 8(2), 111–125.
- Schmidt, M. H. (2014). The energy allocation function of sleep: A unifying theory of sleep, torpor, and continuous wakefulness. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 47, 122–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2014.08.001
- Schutte-Rodin, S., Broch, L., Buysse, D., Dorsey, C., & Sateia, M. (2008). Clinical Guideline for the Evaluation and Management of Chronic Insomnia in Adults. *Journal of Clinical Sleep Medicine : JCSM : Official Publication of the American Academy of Sleep Medicine*, 4(5), 487–504.
- Seeley, C. J., Smith, C. T., MacDonald, K. J., & Beninger, R. J. (2016). Ventromedial prefrontal theta activity during rapid eye movement sleep is associated with improved decision-making on the

Iowa Gambling Task. *Behavioral Neuroscience*, 130(3), 271–280.

https://doi.org/10.1037/bne0000123

- Shapiro, C. M., Warren, P. M., Trinder, J., Paxton, S. J., Oswald, I., Flenley, D. C., & Catterall, J. R. (1984). Fitness facilitates sleep. *European Journal of Applied Physiology and Occupational Physiology*, *53*(1), 1–4.
- Sinnerton, S., & Reilly, T. (1992). Effects of sleep loss and time of day in swimmers. *Biomechanics and Medicine in Swimming: Swimming Science VI*, 399–404.
- Skein, M., Duffield, R., Edge, J., Short, M. J., & Mundel, T. (2011). Intermittent-sprint performance and muscle glycogen after 30 h of sleep deprivation. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*, *43*(7), 1301–11.
- Slater, J. A., Botsis, T., Walsh, J., King, S., Straker, L. M., & Eastwood, P. R. (2015). Assessing sleep using hip and wrist actigraphy. *Sleep & Biological Rhythms*, 13(2), 172–180. https://doi.org/10.1111/sbr.12103
- Smith, M. T., & Wegener, S. T. (2003). Measures of sleep: The Insomnia Severity Index, Medical Outcomes Study (MOS) Sleep Scale, Pittsburgh Sleep Diary (PSD), and Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI). Arthritis Care & Research, 49(S5), S184–S196. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.11409
- Souissi, D. N., Souissi, M., Souissi, H., Chamari, K., Tabka, Z., Dogui, M., & Davenne, D. (2008). Effect of Time of Day and Partial Sleep Deprivation on Short-Term, High-Power Output. *Chronobiology International*, *25*(6), 1062–1076. https://doi.org/10.1080/07420520802551568
- Souissi, N., Chtourou, H., Aloui, A., Hammouda, O., Dogui, M., Chaouachi, A., & Chamari, K. (2013).
 Effects of Time-of-Day and Partial Sleep Deprivation on Short-Term Maximal Performances of
 Judo Competitors: *Journal of Strength and Conditioning Research*, 27(9), 2473–2480.
 https://doi.org/10.1519/JSC.0b013e31827f4792

- Souissi, N., Sesboüé, B., Gauthier, A., Larue, J., & Davenne, D. (2003). Effects of one night's sleep deprivation on anaerobic performance the following day. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, *89*(3), 359–366. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-003-0793-7
- Spiegel, K., Leproult, R., & Van Cauter, E. (1999). Impact of sleep debt on metabolic and endocrine function. *Lancet*, *354*(9188), 1435–1439.

Spiegel, K., Tasali, E., Leproult, R., & Van Cauter, E. (2009). Effects of poor and short sleep on glucose metabolism and obesity risk. *Nature Reviews. Endocrinology*, 5(5), 253–261. https://doi.org/10.1038/nrendo.2009.23

- Spiegel, K., Tasali, E., Penev, P., & Van Cauter, E. (2004). Brief communication: sleep curtailment in healthy young men is associated with decreased leptin levels, elevated ghrelin levels, and increased hunger and appetite. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, *141*(11), 846–850.
- Staner, L. (2010). Comorbidity of insomnia and depression. *Sleep Medicine Reviews*, *14*(1), 35–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.smrv.2009.09.003
- Stock, C., Wille, L., & Krämer, A. (2001). Gender-specific health behaviors of German university students predict the interest in campus health promotion. *Health Promotion International*, *16*(2), 145–154.
- Suppiah, H. T., Chee Yong Low, & Chia, M. (2016). Effects of Sport-Specific Training Intensity on Sleep Patterns and Psychomotor Performance in Adolescent Athletes. *Pediatric Exercise Science*, *28*(4), 588.
- Taylor, S. R., Rogers, G. G., & Driver, H. S. (1997). Effects of training volume on sleep, psychological, and selected physiological profiles of elite female swimmers: *Medicine & amp Science in Sports & amp Exercise*, 29(5), 688–693. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005768-199705000-00016

- Tonetti, L., Pasquini, F., Fabbri, M., Belluzzi, M., & Natale, V. (2008). Comparison of two different actigraphs with polysomnography in healthy young subjects. *Chronobiology International*, *25*(1), 145–153.
- Tryon, W. W. (2004). Issues of validity in actigraphic sleep assessment. *SLEEP-NEW YORK THEN WESTCHESTER-*, *27*(1), 158–165.
- Van Dongen, H. P. A., Maislin, G., Mullington, J. M., & Dinges, D. F. (2003). The cumulative cost of additional wakefulness: dose-response effects on neurobehavioral functions and sleep physiology from chronic sleep restriction and total sleep deprivation. *Sleep*, *26*(2), 117–126.
- Venter, R. E. (2014). Perceptions of team athletes on the importance of recovery modalities. *European Journal of Sport Science*, *14*(sup1), S69–S76.

Waterhouse, J., Atkinson, G., Edwards, B., & Reilly, T. (2007). The role of a short post-lunch nap in improving cognitive, motor, and sprint performance in participants with partial sleep deprivation. *Journal of Sports Sciences*, *25*(14), 1557–1566.

https://doi.org/10.1080/02640410701244983

- Waterhouse, Jim, Reilly, T., Atkinson, G., & Edwards, B. (2007). Jet lag: trends and coping strategies. *The Lancet*, *369*(9567), 1117–1129. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60529-7
- Webster, J., Kripke, D., Messin, S., Mullaney, D., & Wyborney, G. (1982). An activity-based sleep monitor system for ambulatory use. *Sleep: Journal of Sleep Research & Sleep Medicine*. Retrieved from http://psycnet.apa.org/psycinfo/1983-22393-001
- Winter, W. C., Hammond, W. R., Green, N. H., Zhang, Z., & Bliwise, D. L. (2009). Measuring Circadian Advantage in Major League Baseball: A 10-Year Retrospective Study. *International Journal of Sports Physiology and Performance*, 4(3), 394–401. https://doi.org/10.1123/ijspp.4.3.394

- Wu, Y., Gong, Q., Zou, Z., Li, H., & Zhang, X. (2017). Short sleep duration and obesity among children: A systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective studies. *Obesity Research & Clinical Practice*, 11(2), 140–150. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.orcp.2016.05.005
- Youngstedt, S. D. (2005). Effects of Exercise on Sleep. *Clinics in Sports Medicine*, 24(2), 355–365. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csm.2004.12.003
- Youngstedt, S. D., O'Connor, P. J., & Dishman, R. K. (1997). The Effects of Acute Exercise on Sleep: A Quantitative Synthesis. *Sleep*, *20*(3), 203–214. https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/20.3.203

APPENDIX

Research Compliance Combined Cover Page

Georgia Southern University

Application for Research Approval

investigator information:				
Name of Principal Investigator: Natalie Brown	Phone: (734)735-7720	For Office Use Only:		
Email: nb03704@georgiasouthern.edu (Note: Georgia Southern email addresses will be used for all correspondance.)	Department Name and PO Box: Health and Kinesiology PO Box 8076	Protocol ID		
Faculty Doctoral Specialist Masters	Undergraduate Other:			
Name(s) of Co-Investigators: Bridget Melton	Phone: 912) 478-1973			
Email addresses: bmelton@georgiasouthern.edu	Department Name and PO Box: Health PO Box 8076	and Kinesiology		
Faculty; Doctoral; Specialist; Masters (If multiple: identify by initial letter behind name. I	Undergraduate Other: E.g., F for faculty)			
Personnel and/or Institutions Outside of Georgia So	outhern University involved in this researc	h (Attach training certification):		
Project Information: (Note: funded project titles	s MUST match grant title)			
Title: An Objective Measure of Sleep in Division I College Athletes Throughout a Season Compared to the General College Population				
Brief (less than 50 words) Project Summary: Using actigraphy to determine the sleep patterns and sleep quality of collegiate athletes in Division I athletics compared to the general college population.				
Compliance Information:				
Please indicate which of the following will be used	in your research: (application may be sub	mitted simultaneously)		
Human Subjects (Complete Section A: Human Subjects below) Care and Use of Vertebrate Animals (Complete Section B: Care and Use of Vertebrate Animals below) Biohazards (Complete Section C: Biohazards below)				
Yes No Do you or any investigator on this project sponsor (A dieleged explicit of interview)	s project have a financial interest in the sul	ojects, study outcome, or		
Desired Start Date: August 2017		result in disciplinary action.		
Anticipated renewals 🗌 year 2 🗍 year 3	Check one: New submission	Resubmission #		
Funding Source: Federal State	Private Internal GSU	Self-funded/non- funded		
Funding Agency/Department: Grant Number:				
Number of Subjects (Maximum) 100				
 Please indicate if the following are included in the study (Check all that apply): Survey delivered by email to .georgiasouthern.edu addresses Human Subjects Incentives Deception At Risk Populations (prisoners, children, pregnant women, etc) Video or Audio Tapes Medical Procedures, including exercise, administering drugs/dietary supplements, and other procedures, or ingestion of any substance 				

Section B: Care and Use of Vertebrate Animals 🗌 Not Applicable		
Purpose of use/care of animals:	Please indicate if the following are included in the study:	

Research	Physical intervention with vertebrate animals	
Teaching	Housing of vertebrate animals	
Demo only	Euthanasia of vertebrate animals	
Student participation in faculty work	Use of sedation, analgesia, or anesthesia	
Class Project	Surgery	
Exhibition	Farm animals for biomedical research (e.g., diseases, organs, etc.)	
Display	Farm animals for agricultural research (e.g., food/fiber production, etc.)	
	Observation of vertebrate animals in their natural setting	

Section C: Biological Research 🗌 Not Applicable		
Biosafety Level:	Please indicate if the following are included in the study:	
Exempt BSL 1 BSL 2 BSL 3	 Use of rDNA Non native/invasive plant species Last EHS lab safety inspection date: Last IBC biosafety lab inspection date: 	

Signature of Applicant(s)(PI, CoPI): Watar Brow	Date: 8 /15/17
If <u>student project</u> , please complete research advisor's information below (note that advisor signatur before application will be reviewed.) If faculty project, please complete department chair's information below.	e must be received
By signing this cover page I acknowledge that I have reviewed and approved this protocol for scie rational and significance. I further acknowledge that I approve the ethical basis for the study.	ntific merit,
Department Chair or Research Advisor's Name (Print or Type): Bridget Melton	1
Signature of Committee Chair/Research Advisor (if student)/Department Chair(if faculty):	Date:
malle	8/15/17

Please submit this protocol to <u>IRB@georgiasouthern.edu</u> in a single email; scanned signatures and official Adobe electronic signatures are accepted. Applications may also be submitted via mail to the Georgia Southern University Office of Research Integrity, P.O. Box 8005.

The application should contain all required documents specific to the committee to which you are applying. Questions or comments can be directed to (912)478-5465 or IRB@georgiasouthern.edu.

Georgia Southern Institutional Review Board Narrative Document

Personnel. The research team includes:

Natalie Brown, LAT, ATC – Graduate Assistant Athletic Trainer/Primary Investigator Bridget Melton, Ed.D – Associate Professor of Kinesiology/Co-Investigator (CHAIR) Chad Asplund, M.D. – Staff Physician/Medical Director Athletics Sports Medicine Steve Patterson, Ed.D. – Clinical Instructor of Athletic Training Kelly Sullivan, Ph.D. – Assistant Professor of Epidemiology

Bridget Melton is a professor within the College of Health and Human Science at Georgia Southern with previous research experience assessing sleep quality with the ActiGraph wrist activity model. She may assist with instrumentation and data extraction during the testing periods. Chad Asplund is an MD and the team doctor for Georgia Southern University Athletics. He is a member of the NCAA task force for sleep research. He has provided background knowledge of sleep in college athletes and his expertise will be utilized once the final results are determined. Steve Patterson is the program director for the undergraduate athletic training department within the College of Health and Human Sciences at Georgia Southern. He has expertise in the clinical applications in the field of athletic training and will be an important asset for determining future implications for the field of athletic training from this study. Kelly Sullivan is a professor within the College of Public Health. She has conducted research examining sleep in families with children. She has helped determine the appropriate statistical analysis for this project.

Purpose. The purpose of this study is to determine if differences in sleep patterns between Division I college athletes and non-athletes exist using an objective measure at different timepoints. My research questions include: Do NCAA Division I athletes have poor quality of sleep? Do NCAA Division I athletes have worse quality of sleep than their non-athlete counterparts? Does sleep quality change at different timepoints in the season? The null hypothesis would be that there are no effects of athlete status, timepoint, or group-by-time on sleep quality in NCAA Division I collegiate athletes compared to recreationally active college students who are not Division I athletes. Understanding sleep quality in collegiate athletes will lay groundwork for further research regarding the effects of sleep quality in the population.

Literature Review. The prevalence of sleep quality in scientific research has been steadily increasing over the past 30 years. The way sleep quality is measured has evolved during this time, with the typical variables of interest including total hours of sleep or sleep loss. There are several classifications for these variables, including sleep deprivation, sleep restriction, and insomnia. Sleep deprivation is typically defined as one night of sleep loss or a continuous bout of wakefulness lasting 24 hours.¹ Sleep restriction, sometimes referred to as partial sleep deprivation, encompasses nights where the subject receives fewer than 6 hours of sleep during the night,² either by delay in sleep onset, earlier wake times, or disturbed sleep by waking subjects after sleep onset.³ Both classifications are typically used in research and the definitions can vary between researchers. Another way to define sleep loss is insomnia, which is a clinic diagnosis where the individual experiences at least one of the following: difficulty initiating sleep, difficulty maintaining sleep, waking up early, or chronic occurrences of non-restorative or poor quality sleep.⁴
Quality sleep can impact both mental and physical aspects of life. Mental health is intertwined with sleep for various disorders. The comorbidity of sleep quality and several diagnoses, including anxiety, depression, eating disorders, developmental disorders, borderline and anti-social disorders, attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder, and schizophrenia.^{5,6} Sleep quality has also been linked to cognitive performance,⁷ decision making,⁸ and motor sequence learning.⁹ On the physical aspects of health, sleep restriction disturbs glucose metabolism¹⁰ and may be a risk factor for diabetes.¹¹ Cardiovascular health is also at risk from short sleep and low sleep efficiency, showing indications of low vagal tone¹² and increased risk of myocardial infarction and heart disease.¹³ It is clear that quality of sleep can impact health in different ways, and studies of physical performance expand upon these health concerns.

Human performance can be measured through tasks of both aerobic and anaerobic nature. Studies utilizing sleep deprivation in various athletes have found deficits in sustained aerobic exercises, such as less time to exhaustion,^{14–16} decreased minute ventilations,^{15,16} and decreased performance output.¹⁷ Sleep deprivation can also impact anaerobic performance, by decreasing sprint times,¹⁸ isokinetic power deficits,¹⁹ and decreased peak power on Wingate testing.²⁰ Although all of this related to sleep deprivation which may not be applicable to elite athletes,³ there is also research that supports sleep restriction as a source of performance decrements. Sub-maximal repetitions of bench press, leg press, deadlift, and bicep curls have been shown to be impacted by sleep loss and have greater deficits as a protocol progressed suggesting cumulative effects.²¹ Wingate testing is again affected by sleep, with sleep restriction leading to difficulty maintaining maximal work²² and decreased mean and peak power in students,²³ footballers,²⁴ and professional judo competitors.²⁵ It has been concluded that sleep restriction has a greater impact on repetitive sub-maximal strength, power, and sport specific skill performance over singular bouts of aerobic activity.³

While it is apparent that poor sleep quality has negative effects on health and performance, different populations can be more susceptible to sleep related problems. The National Sleep Foundation recommends 7 to 9 hours of sleep a night in the young adult and adult populations,²⁶ but on average adults age 18-91 only receive 6.9-7.1 hours a night.²⁷ In general, the American population experiences short sleep time. Broken down further, the college population, falling in the category of young adults, may have more prevalent sleep issues. The American College Health Association's (ACHA) National College Health Assessment (NCHA) from the fall of 2016 shows that almost 50% of college students report sleep difficulties to some extent, with 47.9% of those having issues with sleepiness a minimum of 4 days per week.²⁸ Even though it is reported that these sleep problems impact academic performance,^{28,29} a three-quarters of college students report they do not receive sufficient information from their institutions to remedy the problem.²⁸ It is apparent the college population experiences a unique environment with demands of school, work, and social life that all interact and contribute to poor sleep quality.³⁰

Yet another subset of the population is the collegiate athlete. The National Collegiate Athletic Association's (NCAA) study of Growth, Opportunities, Aspirations, and Learning of Students in college (GOALS) reported that Division I athletes on average spend 38.5 hours a week on sports participation, 34 hours a week on academics, 17.1 hours a week socializing, and only sleep 6.2 hours a night.³¹ After completing this survey, the athletes were presented with topics they wished to have more information on and one of the top responses was maximizing athletic performance through proper sleep hygiene and increased sleep time.³¹ This survey highlights a new area of sleep assessment in collegiate athletes not previously explored.

Early research assessing sleep in athletes suggested that athletes had superior sleep compared to non-athletic counterparts³² due to high levels of aerobic fitness.^{33,34} Recently, the data suggests the

opposite, and due to the various factors of the athlete lifestyle, athletes have poor sleep quality. Relationships exist between stressors of competition and poor sleep, including anxiety and excitement,^{35–38} with nervousness and thoughts of competition being the most common complaint.³⁹ In addition to competitions, the travel to and from athletic events can contribute to poor sleep by unfamiliar sleep environments,^{35–37} time zone changes,⁴⁰ short and long travel schedules,^{41–44} and altitude exposure.⁴⁵ The timing of training and competition can also impact sleep either with early^{46,47} or late schedules.⁴⁸ Even the type of sport, team or individual, can change sleep patterns as the training patterns, time in season, and team culture influence the athletes and can limited the predictability of sleep disturbances by age.^{37,39,48} The lifestyle of an athlete provides unique circumstances that can influence the populations' quality of sleep.

For most of the aforementioned studies, quality of sleep was measured using subjective questionnaires, such as the Epworth Sleepiness Scale (ESS), Multiple Sleep Latency Test (MSLT), Medical Outcomes Study- Sleep Scale (MOS-SS), or the most widely used Pittsburgh Sleep Ouality Index (PSQI).⁴⁹ These tools are convenient and while some, such as the PSQI have been shown to be internally reliable and subject to test-retest validity, there are no significant correlations to objective sleep quality measures.^{50–53} The gold standard of objective sleep measurements is polysomnography (PSG), which can measure several variables at once, including: brainwave activity, blood oxygen levels, heart rate, respiration rate, eye movements, and leg movements.^{54,55} This provides an accurate and objective measure of sleep, but is not practical for large-scale studies as the laboratory setting can obtrusively alter sleep patterns and the high cost of equipment.^{55,56} Due to the flaws in the previously mentioned methods, another tool called actigraphy has emerged in the past 30 years. Actigraphy uses wearable accelerometers to calculate variables of sleep using body positions and movements.⁵⁵ Several studies support actigraphy as a valid tool to distinguish sleep vs. wake compared to polyomnography.^{55–60} Using the raw accelerometry data, the Sadeh⁶¹ algorithm is applied to discern several variables of sleep quality, namely total sleep time, sleep latency, sleep efficiency, and wake after sleep onset.⁵⁵ These variables can then be compared to normative data as well as between test subjects to assess sleep quality.

Sleep research in athletes has several pitfalls that highlight an interesting new area of study. First, most research of sleep in athletes has been done on the elite populations and not the collegiate athlete population. With the unique stress of being both a college student and an athlete, the collegiate athlete population seems more susceptible to poor quality of sleep, but no research has proven this. The only student to date on sleep in collegiate athletes was conducted on 11 male basketball players by Mah et al.⁶² The study measured sleep quality by actigraphy and athletic performance before and after sleep extension to determine if performance would increase with increased total sleep time.⁶² The athletes' performance did improve, suggesting that the athletes did not get sufficient sleep prior to the intervention, but did not highlight all aspects of sleep quality and was only performed on 11 male athletes.⁶² Secondly, most studies of sleep in athletes rely on subjective measures of sleep. For the above study, an objective measure was used, but as part of an intervention study were athletic performance was the outcome measure. Leeder et al. studied sleep quality in elite athletes using actigraphy, and found sleep time of athletes comparable to their non-athletic counterparts, but had significantly lower quality of sleep.⁶³ Although, this study was performed while the athletes were not competing and did not assess direct effects of competition on sleep. This is the last missing piece, a comparison of sleep during in-season competition and out of season training. All of these factors combine to form the basis of this research. The purpose of this study is to establish a novel and objective measure of sleep in collegiate athletes that can be used to better their health and performance in the future.

Outcome. This study will provide an objective measure of sleep in the collegiate athlete population, which has never been done before. This will give basis for possible further research regarding the effects of sleep quality in collegiate athletes and if sleep quality should be address in the sports medicine field. The participants will receive a report of the sleep patterns once the study is completed if they so desire, but there will be no other direct benefits to the participants.

Describe your subjects. There will be approximately 100 participants in this study, 50 soccer athletes from Georgia Southern University and 50 gender matched controls of active college students from Georgia Southern University. All participants will be selected on a volunteer basis. All participants will fall into the age group of 18-25, no minors will be included. Participants will be excluded if they have a BMI \geq 30.0, GPA < 2.0, part-time class enrollment, current sleep disorder diagnosis, medication that manipulates sleep, current depression or anxiety disorder diagnosis, or a Personal Health Questionnaire -2 (PHQ-2) score \geq 3. Non-athletes will also be excluded if they participate in club sports. These stipulations ensure that the controls will be held to the same academic standards that the Division I athletes must uphold without the time commitments of a sport. Depression and anxiety have also been shown to alter sleep quality and these criteria aim to control this confounding variable.

Recruitment and Incentives: Participants will be recruited from the men and women's soccer teams at Georgia Southern University and in undergraduate kinesiology classes. The soccer coaches have given verbal permission to the principal investigator to recruit from both teams. Health and Kinesiology professors Ms. Vista Beasley, Dr. Gavin Colquitt, Dr. Bridget Melton, and Ms. Mary Beth Yarbrough have also provided verbal consent to the principal investigator to recruit in their undergraduate classes. The attached flyer (Appendix C) will also be posted in the Hollis Building and Hanner Fieldhouse to recruit non-athlete control participants. There will be no incentives given. Participants will be provided with their individual sleep data via email at the conclusion of data analysis.

Research Procedures and Timeline: Once the project is approved by the Institutional Review Board, the participants will be recruited. After all participants are recruited, each will sign an informed consent form. Then all participants will complete a demographics questionnaire and the PHQ-2 prior to any testing. This information will be used to determine what participants can be included based on inclusion/exclusion criteria. Any participant who scores \geq 3 on the PHQ-2 will be referred to the Georgia Southern counseling center. The participant will be given the phone number for counselling services as well as provided the website outlining what services are available (http://students.georgiasouthern.edu/counseling/services/). Recruitment will be completed within the two weeks prior to the first testing period in October. The athletes will be in season during both testing periods and all participants will be full time students enrolled in the Fall 2017 semester.

Sleep data will be collected using wrist actigraphy, which will be worn at all times for one week time periods throughout the fall semester. Data will be collected at two separate time points with each time point lasting one week. The testing weeks are based on the soccer teams' schedules, by using weeks where the team is not on the road for ease of data collection. For this reason, all male subjects and all female subjects will be tested on different weeks. Both the male athletes and male controls will be tested

October 1-October 7 and October 22-October 28. All female athletes and female controls will be tested October 9-October 16 and October 25-November 1. The best five days of complete data will be used for data analysis. Any participant who does not complete both timepoints will be removed from the study. Prior to the first timepoint there will be an information session where height and weight of each participant is taken and the features of ActiGraph are explained. Each participant will have an ActiGraph calibrated for and assigned to them. They will be instructed not to alter their sleep patterns. After each timepoint the ActiGraphs will be returned until the next timepoint. During the testing weeks, the participants will fill out a sleep log stating when they go to bed, when they wake up, and any time where the device is not worn for greater than twenty minutes. This should only be when showering, swimming, or soccer game participation where the device is prohibited. The participants will also be enrolled in the Remind application, an application available for both Apple and Android phones. This will be used by the primary investigator to encourage adherence to the testing protocol. These messages will be sent to all participants.

Data Analysis: All data will be rendered anonymous using randomized identification numbers. The participants will be given their identification number if they would like to retrieve their sleep data at the end of the study, but all names will be removed for data storage. The data sets will be stored for a minimum of 3 years per the Board of Regents policy. Descriptive statistics (means, standard deviations, and frequencies) will be run for all demographic variables as well as activity levels of both groups as recorded by the ActiGraph devices. The ActiGraph GT3X+ activity monitor (ActiGraph Corp, LLC Pensacola, FL) uses a 3-axis microelectromechanical system (MEMS) accelerometer to gather acceleration data of the desired extremity. The data are sampled using a 12-bit analog to digital converter at a rate of 100 Hz and stored on the device as raw, unfiltered data. This data can then be uploaded to a computer using the accompanying ActiLife software (ActiGraph Corp, LLC Pensacola, FL). Using the dates and times provided by the participant in the activity log data will be filtered into periods of waking and sleep in the ActiLife software. For waking periods, number of bouts of physical activity will be extracted and classified as light, moderate, vigorous, and very vigorous. These variables will be used to describe the activity levels of both athletes and non-athletes. For periods of sleep, the Sadeh algorithm can be applied to produce several variables describing sleep quality. A repeated measures study design will be used. The independent variables are NCAA Division I athlete status and recreationally active non-athlete college student. The dependent variables are sleep latency, wake after sleep onset (WASO), total sleep time (TST), and sleep efficiency and will be collected at two distinct timepoints using the ActiGraph devices. A repeated measures MANOVA will be used to determine the effect of athletic status on sleep quality, the effect of gender on sleep quality, and if there is a group-by-time effect. It will be assumed that all variables have a multivariate normal distribution, the variances of contrast variables are homogenous across the groups, and linearity among all pairs of dependent variables, pairs of covariates, and dependent variable-covariate pairs. A F-statistic will be calculated based on these assumptions. Degrees of freedom are equal to n1+n2-p-1 where n1 is the first group sample size, n2 is the second group sample size, and p is the number of variables measured. The null hypothesis that there is no effect of group, time, or groupby-time will be rejected at level α =0.05 if it exceeds the critical value evaluated at α .

Special Conditions:

Risk. There is minimal risk of injury from wearing the device on the wrist, but are no greater than wearing commercially available activity monitors. The participants may be at risk of psychological distress or discomfort in answering the questionnaire and PHQ-2. The demographics questionnaire and PHQ-2 may bring up underlying depression or anxiety symptoms. There may also be stress and anxiety related to sleep data collection process. The participants will be offered information on counseling services at Georgia Southern University and how to access them if they express distress or score a 3 or above on the PHQ-2.

Literature Review Reference list:

1. Drake CL, Roehrs TA, Burduvali E, Bonahoom A, Rosekind M, Roth T. Effects of rapid versus slow accumulation of eight hours of sleep loss. *Psychophysiology*. 2001;38(6):979–987.

2. Cappuccio FP, D'Elia L, Strazzullo P, Miller MA. Sleep Duration and All-Cause Mortality: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Prospective Studies. *Sleep*. 2010;33(5):585-592.

3. Fullagar HHK, Skorski S, Duffield R, Hammes D, Coutts AJ, Meyer T. Sleep and Athletic Performance: The Effects of Sleep Loss on Exercise Performance, and Physiological and Cognitive Responses to Exercise. *Sports Med.* 2015;45(2):161-186. doi:10.1007/s40279-014-0260-0.

4. Edinger JD, Bonnet MH, Bootzin RR, et al. Derivation of research diagnostic criteria for insomnia: report of an American Academy of Sleep Medicine Work Group. *Sleep*. 2004;27(8):1567-1596.

5. Staner L. Comorbidity of insomnia and depression. *Sleep Med Rev.* 2010;14(1):35-46. doi:10.1016/j.smrv.2009.09.003.

6. Baglioni C, Riemann D, Reynolds III CF, et al. Sleep and mental disorders: a meta-analysis of polysomnographic research. *Psychol Bull.* 2016;(9):969.

7. Belenky G, Wesensten NJ, Thorne DR, et al. Patterns of performance degradation and restoration during sleep restriction and subsequent recovery: a sleep dose-response study. *J Sleep Res*. 2003;12(1):1-12. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2869.2003.00337.x.

8. Seeley CJ, Smith CT, MacDonald KJ, Beninger RJ. Ventromedial prefrontal theta activity during rapid eye movement sleep is associated with improved decision-making on the Iowa Gambling Task. *Behav Neurosci.* 2016;130(3):271-280. doi:10.1037/bne0000123.

9. Appleman ER, Albouy G, Doyon J, Cronin-Golomb A, King BR. Sleep quality influences subsequent motor skill acquisition. *Behav Neurosci*. 2016;130(3):290-297. doi:10.1037/bne0000131.

10. Spiegel K, Leproult R, Van Cauter E. Impact of sleep debt on metabolic and endocrine function. *Lancet.* 1999;354(9188):1435-1439.

11. Ayas NT, White DP, Al-Delaimy WK, et al. A Prospective Study of Self-Reported Sleep Duration and Incident Diabetes in Women. *Diabetes Care*. 2003;26(2):380-384. doi:10.2337/diacare.26.2.380.

12. Castro-Diehl C, Roux D, V A, et al. Sleep Duration and Quality in Relation to Autonomic Nervous System Measures: The Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA). *Sleep*. 2016;39(11):1919-1926. doi:10.5665/sleep.6218.

13. Amagai Y, Ishikawa S, Gotoh T, Kayaba K, Nakamura Y, Kajii E. Sleep Duration and Incidence of Cardiovascular Events in a Japanese Population: The Jichi Medical School Cohort Study. *J Epidemiol*. 2010;20(2):106-110. doi:10.2188/jea.JE20090053.

14. Azboy O, Kaygisiz Z. Effects of sleep deprivation on cardiorespiratory functions of the runners and volleyball players during rest and exercise. *Acta Physiol Hung*. 2009;96(1):29-36. doi:10.1556/APhysiol.96.2009.1.3.

15. Martin BJ. Effect of sleep deprivation on tolerance of prolonged exercise. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. 1981;47(4):345–354.

16. Martin BJ, Chen H. Sleep loss and the sympathoadrenal response to exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 1984. http://psycnet.apa.org/psycinfo/1985-11514-001. Accessed May 12, 2017.

17. Oliver SJ, Costa RJS, Laing SJ, Bilzon JLJ, Walsh NP. One night of sleep deprivation decreases treadmill endurance performance. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. 2009;107(2):155-161. doi:10.1007/s00421-009-1103-9.

18. Skein M, Duffield R, Edge J, Short MJ, Mundel T. Intermittent-sprint performance and muscle glycogen after 30 h of sleep deprivation. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2011;43(7):1301–11.

19. Bulbulian R, Heaney JH, Leake CN, Sucec AA, Sjoholm NT. The effect of sleep deprivation and exercise load on isokinetic leg strength and endurance. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. 1996;73(3-4):273-277. doi:10.1007/BF02425487.

20. Souissi N, Sesboüé B, Gauthier A, Larue J, Davenne D. Effects of one night's sleep deprivation on anaerobic performance the following day. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. 2003;89(3):359-366. doi:10.1007/s00421-003-0793-7.

21. Reilly T, Piercy M. The effect of partial sleep deprivation on weight-lifting performance. *Ergonomics*. 1994;37(1):107–115.

22. Mougin F, Bourdin H, Simon-Rigaud M I., Nhu UN, Kantelip J p., Davenne D. Hormonal responses to exercise after partial sleep deprivation and after a hypnotic drug-induced sleep. *J Sports Sci.* 2001;19(2):89-97. doi:10.1080/026404101300036253.

23. Souissi DN, Souissi M, Souissi H, et al. Effect of Time of Day and Partial Sleep Deprivation on Short-Term, High-Power Output. *Chronobiol Int.* 2008;25(6):1062-1076. doi:10.1080/07420520802551568.

24. Abedelmalek S, Souissi N, Chtourou H, et al. Effects of partial sleep deprivation on proinflammatory cytokines, growth hormone, and steroid hormone concentrations during repeated brief sprint interval exercise. *Chronobiol Int.* 2013;30(4):502–509.

25. Souissi N, Chtourou H, Aloui A, et al. Effects of Time-of-Day and Partial Sleep Deprivation on Short-Term Maximal Performances of Judo Competitors: *J Strength Cond Res*. 2013;27(9):2473-2480. doi:10.1519/JSC.0b013e31827f4792.

26. Hirshkowitz M, Whiton K, Albert SM, et al. National Sleep Foundation's updated sleep duration recommendations: final report. *Sleep Health J Natl Sleep Found*. 2015;1(4):233-243. doi:10.1016/j.sleh.2015.10.004.

27. *2015 Sleep in America Poll: Sleep and Pain.* Washington, DC: National Sleep Foundation; 2015. http://sleepfoundation.org/sleep-polls-data/2015-sleep-and-pain.

28. ACHA-NCHA Undergraduate Reference Group Report, Fall 2016. ACHA-NCHA; 2016:63.

29. Gaultney JF. The Prevalence of Sleep Disorders in College Students: Impact on Academic Performance. *J Am Coll Health Wash*. 2010;59(2):91-97.

30. Lund HG, Reider BD, Whiting AB, Prichard JR. Sleep Patterns and Predictors of Disturbed Sleep in a Large Population of College Students. *J Adolesc Health*. 2010;46(2):124-132. doi:10.1016/j.jadohealth.2009.06.016.

31. Paskus T, Bell L. NCAA GOALS Study of the Student-Athlete Experience Initial Summary of Findings January 2016. NCAA; 2016:6.

32. Demirel H. Sleep Quality Differs Between Athletes and Non-athletes. *Clin Invest Med.* 2016;39(6):S184.

33. Porter JM, Horne JA. Exercise and sleep behaviour A questionnaire approach. *Ergonomics*. 1981;24(7):511–521.

34. Shapiro CM, Warren PM, Trinder J, et al. Fitness facilitates sleep. *Eur J Appl Physiol*. 1984;53(1):1–4.

35. Lastella M, Lovell GP, Sargent C. Athletes' precompetitive sleep behaviour and its relationship with subsequent precompetitive mood and performance. *Eur J Sport Sci.* 2014;14:S123-S130.

36. Erlacher D, Ehrlenspiel F, Adegbesan OA, El-Din HG. Sleep habits in German athletes before important competitions or games. *J Sports Sci.* 2011;29(8):859-866.

37. Lastella M, Roach GD, Halson SL, Martin DT, West NP, Sargent C. Sleep/wake behaviour of endurance cyclists before and during competition. *J Sports Sci.* 2015;33(3):293–299.

38. Savis JC. Sleep and Athletic Performance: Overview and Implications for Sport Psychology. *Sport Psychol.* 1994;8(2):111-125.

39. Juliff LE, Halson SL, Peiffer JJ. Understanding sleep disturbance in athletes prior to important competitions. *J Sci Med Sport*. 2015;18(1):13-18. doi:10.1016/j.jsams.2014.02.007.

40. Waterhouse J, Atkinson G, Edwards B, Reilly T. The role of a short post-lunch nap in improving cognitive, motor, and sprint performance in participants with partial sleep deprivation. *J Sports Sci.* 2007;25(14):1557-1566. doi:10.1080/02640410701244983.

41. McGuckin TA, Sinclair WH, Sealey RM, Bowman P. The effects of air travel on performance measures of elite Australian rugby league players. *Eur J Sport Sci.* 2014;14(sup1):S116–S122.

42. Fowler P, Duffield R, Vaile J. Effects of simulated domestic and international air travel on sleep, performance, and recovery for team sports. *Scand J Med Sci Sports*. 2015;25(3):441–451.

43. Fowler P, Duffield R, Vaile J. Effects of domestic air travel on technical and tactical performance and recovery in soccer. *Int J Sports Physiol Perform*. 2014;9(3):378–386.

44. Winter WC, Hammond WR, Green NH, Zhang Z, Bliwise DL. Measuring Circadian Advantage in Major League Baseball: A 10-Year Retrospective Study. *Int J Sports Physiol Perform*. 2009;4(3):394-401. doi:10.1123/ijspp.4.3.394.

45. Pedlar C, Whyte G, Emegbo S, Stanley N, Hindmarch I, Godfrey R. Acute sleep responses in a normobaric hypoxic tent. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2005;37(6):1075–9.

46. Sinnerton S, Reilly T. Effects of sleep loss and time of day in swimmers. *Biomech Med Swim Swim Sci VI*. 1992:399–404.

47. Sargent C, Halson S, Roach GD. Sleep or swim? Early-morning training severely restricts the amount of sleep obtained by elite swimmers. *Eur J Sport Sci.* 2014;14(sup1):S310-S315. doi:10.1080/17461391.2012.696711.

48. Fullagar HHK, Duffield R, Skorski S, Coutts AJ, Julian R, Meyer T. Sleep and Recovery in Team Sport: Current Sleep-Related Issues Facing Professional Team-Sport Athletes. *Int J Sports Physiol Perform.* 2015;10(8):950-957.

49. Smith MT, Wegener ST. Measures of sleep: The Insomnia Severity Index, Medical Outcomes Study (MOS) Sleep Scale, Pittsburgh Sleep Diary (PSD), and Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index (PSQI). *Arthritis Care Res.* 2003;49(S5):S184-S196. doi:10.1002/art.11409.

50. Buysse DJ, Reynolds CF, Monk TH, Berman SR, Kupfer DJ. The Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index: a new instrument for psychiatric practice and research. *Psychiatry Res.* 1989;28(2):193–213.

51. Monk TH, Reynolds CF, Kupfer DJ, et al. The Pittsburgh Sleep Diary. *J Sleep Res*. 1994;3(2):111-120. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2869.1994.tb00114.x.

52. Backhaus J, Junghanns K, Broocks A, Riemann D, Hohagen F. Test–retest reliability and validity of the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index in primary insomnia. *J Psychosom Res.* 2002;53(3):737–740.

53. Grandner MA, Kripke DF, YOON I-Y, Youngstedt SD. Criterion validity of the Pittsburgh Sleep Quality Index: Investigation in a non-clinical sample. *Sleep Biol Rhythms*. 2006;4(2):129–136.

54. Anch AM, Browman CP, Mitler MM, Walsh JK. Assessment of Sleep. In: *Sleep: A Scientific Perspective*. Englewood Cliffs, New Jersey: Prentice Hall; 1988:22-39.

55. Marino M, Li Y, Rueschman MN, et al. Measuring Sleep: Accuracy, Sensitivity, and Specificity of Wrist Actigraphy Compared to Polysomnography. *Sleep*. 2013;36(11):1747-1755. doi:10.5665/sleep.3142.

56. Kanady JC, Drummond SPA, Mednick SC. Actigraphic assessment of a polysomnographic-recorded nap: a validation study. *J Sleep Res.* 2011;20(1 part II):214.

57. Ancoli-Israel S, Cole R, Alessi C, Chambers M, Moorcroft W, Pollak C. The role of actigraphy in the study of sleep and circadian rhythms. American Academy of Sleep Medicine Review Paper. *Sleep*. 2003;26(3):342–392.

58. Acebo C. Actigraphy. In: M.D TL-C, ed. *Sleep: A Comprehensive Handbook.* John Wiley & Sons, Inc.; 2005:1035-1038. doi:10.1002/0471751723.ch133.

59. Chesson Jr MD, Coleman MD, Lee-Chiong MD, Pancer DDS. Practice parameters for the use of actigraphy in the assessment of sleep and sleep disorders: an update for 2007. *Sleep*. 2007;30(4):519.

60. de Souza L, Benedito-Silva AA, Pires MN, et al. Further validation of actigraphy for sleep studies. *SLEEP-N Y THEN Westchest-*. 2003;26(1):81–85.

61. Sadeh A, Sharkey KM, Carskadon MA. Activity-Based Sleep—Wake Identification: An Empirical Test of Methodological Issues. *Sleep*. 1994;17(3):201–207.

62. Mah CD, Mah KE, Kezirian EJ, Dement WC. The Effects of Sleep Extension on the Athletic Performance of Collegiate Basketball Players. *SLEEP*. 2011;34(07):943-950. doi:10.5665/sleep.1132.

63. Leeder J, Glaister M, Pizzoferro K, Dawson J, Pedlar C. Sleep duration and quality in elite athletes measured using wristwatch actigraphy. *J Sports Sci.* 2012;30(6):541-545. doi:10.1080/02640414.2012.660188.

Cover page checklist. None of the items listed on the cover page checklist apply.



COLLEGE OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SCIENCES

DEPARTMENT OF KINESIOLOGY

INFORMED CONSENT TO PARTICIPATE IN AN EXPERIMENTAL STUDY

1.	Title of Project: An Objective Measu	re of Sleep in Division I College Soccer Players Compared
	to the General College Population	
	Investigator: Natalie Brown	Email: <u>nb03704@georgiasouthern.edu</u>
	Participant Name:	Date:

- 2. The purpose of this research is to determine if there are any effects of NCAA Division I athletic status and/or timepoint in a season on sleep quality compared to the non-athlete, recreationally active college student.
- 3. Participation in this research will include completion of a demographics survey, three 7-day data collection timepoints using a wrist activity monitor, and activity log including wear-time of the device. Prior to testing height, weight, and gender data will be collected and used to collaborate the device to the participant. For each testing session, the participant will be required to wear the device all the time and record any periods of 20 minutes or more when the device is not worn. The participant will return the device at the end of each timepoint.
- 4. There is minimal risk of injury from wearing the device on the wrist, but are no greater than wearing commercially available activity monitors. There is also minimal risk of psychological effects due to possible stress and anxiety related to sleep data collection and analysis. By participating in this study and signing this informed consent you are confirming you have read and agree to the following statement. "I understand that medical care is available in the event of injury resulting from research but that neither financial compensation nor free medical treatment is provided. I also understand that I am not waiving any rights that I may have against the University for injury resulting from negligence of the University or investigators."
- 5. The benefits to the participant include an analysis of individual sleep quality over the fall semester. There may be benefits regarding the research and care of poor sleep quality in college athletes. The benefits may include providing further knowledge to clinicians in the sports medicine setting to determine sleep needs of NCAA Division I athletes.
- 6. The duration of the study will be three 7-day collection periods over the course of the Fall semester.
- 7. Deidentified or coded data from this study may be placed in a public available repository for study validation and further research. You will not be identified by name in the data set or any reports using information obtained from this study, and your confidentiality as a participant in

this study will remain secure. Subsequent uses of records and data will be subject to standard data use policies which protect the anonymity of individuals and institutions.

- 8. Participants have the right to ask questions and have those questions answered. If you have questions about this study, please contact the researcher named above or the researcher's faculty advisor, whose contact information is located at the end of the informed consent. For questions concerning your rights as a research participant, contact Georgia Southern University Office of Research Services and Sponsored Programs at 912-478-5465.
- 9. You will not receive any form of compensation for participation in this study.
- 10. You do not have to participate in this study if you do not want to. Participation in this study is completely voluntary. Even if you begin the testing, you can choose to withdraw at any time.
- 11. There are no penalties for removing yourself from the study or denying participation in the study.
- 12. You must be 18 years of age or older to consent to participate in this research study. If you consent to participate in this research study and to the terms above, please sign your name and indicate the date on the following page.

You will be given a copy of this consent form to keep for your records. This project has been reviewed and approved by the GSU Institutional Review Board under tracking number H_____.

Participant Signature

Date

I, the undersigned, verify that the above informed consent procedure has been followed.

Investigator Signature

Date

Participant ID: _____

Demographics Questionnaire

1.	Name				
2.	Gende	: M / F / other:			
3.	Year:	FR / SO / JR / SR			
4.	Age:				
5.	Are yo	u a Division I college athlete: Y / N			
6.	What	What is your current GPA:			
7.	Are yo	Are you a full-time student: Y / N			
8.	Are you currently diagnosed by a medical professional with any of the following (check				
	all that apply):				
	Insomnia				
		Sleep Apnea			
		Any major depressive disorder			
		Any major anxiety disorder			
9.	Over the past 2 weeks, how often have you been bothered by any of the following				
	problems? $0 = not$ at all, $1 = several days$, $2 = more than half the days$, $3 = nearly every day$				
	a. Little interest or pleasure in doing things:				
		0 1 2 3			
	b. Feeling down, depressed, or hopeless				
		0 1 2 3			

- 10. The following will be measured by the researcher, DO NOT fill out:
 - Height:

Weight:

BMI:

Participant ID:____ ACTIGRAPH GT3X+ ACCELEROMETER LOG PLEASE RECORD ANY TIMES DURING WHICH YOU WERE NOT WEARING YOUR ACCELEROMETER FOR AT LEAST 20 MINUTES. PLEASE ENTER THE EXACT TIME AND ONE OF THE FOLLOWING CODES: 1 - BATHING/SHOWERING 2 – SWIMMING/WATER ACTIVITIES 3 – FORGOT 4 – OTHER Please record the time you get into bed for the night and time you get out (not necessary time you fall asleep) Date Waketime: Waketime: Waketime: Day you Waketime: Waketime: Waketime: Waketime: Waketime: receive Day you return monitor Bedtime: Bedtime: Bedtime: Bedtime: Bedtime: Bedtime: Bedtime: Bedtime: monitor Time 12:00 am 01:00 am 02:00 am 03:00 am 04.00 am 05:00 am 06:00 am 07:00 am 08:00 am 09:00 am 10:00 am 11:00 am 12:00 pm 01:00 pm 02:00 pm 03:00 pm 04:00 pm 05:00 pm 06:00 pm 07:00 pm 08:00 pm 09:00 pm 10:00 pm 11:00 pm

Your next scheduled appointment is:

Georgia Southern University Office of Research Services & Sponsored Programs						
Institutional Review Board (IRB)						
Phone: 912-478-5465		Veazey Hall 3000 PO Box 8005				
Fax: 912-478-0719	IRB@GeorgiaSouthern.edu	Statesboro, GA 30460				
То:	Brown, Natalie Melton, Bridget					
From:	Office of Research Services and Sponsored Programs					
Initial Approval Date:	9/28/2017					
Expiration Date:	8/31/2018					
Subject:	Status of Application for Approval to Utilize Human Subjects in Research – Expedited Process					

After a review of your proposed research project numbered <u>H18045</u> and titled <u>"An Objective Measure of Sleep in</u> <u>Division I College Athletes throughout a Season Compared to the General College Population."</u> it appears that (1) the research subjects are at minimal risk, (2) appropriate safeguards are planned, and (3) the research activities involve only procedures which are allowable. You are authorized to enroll up to a maximum of <u>100</u> subjects.

Therefore, as authorized in the Federal Policy for the Protection of Human Subjects, I am pleased to notify you that the Institutional Review Board has approved your proposed research. Description: The purpose if this study is to use actigraphy to determine sleep patterns and sleep quality of collegiate athletes in Division I in comparison to the general college population.

If at the end of this approval period there have been no changes to the research protocol; you may request an extension of the approval period. In the interim, please provide the IRB with any information concerning any significant adverse event, whether or not it is believed to be related to the study, within five working days of the event. In addition, if a change or modification of the approved methodology becomes necessary, you must notify the IRB Coordinator prior to initiating any such changes or modifications. At that time, an amended application for IRB approval may be submitted. Upon completion of your data collection, you are required to complete a *Research Study Termination* form to notify the IRB Coordinator, so your file may be closed.

Sincerely,

Cleann Mazues

Eleanor Haynes